## Journal of Advanced Research xxx (xxxx) xxx



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

# Journal of Advanced Research



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jare

# Maximizing crustaceans (shrimp, crab, and lobster) by-products value for optimum valorization practices: A comparative review of their active ingredients, extraction, bioprocesses and applications

Zuying Zhang<sup>a,b</sup>, Zhenmin Ma<sup>a</sup>, Lili Song<sup>a,b</sup>, Mohamed A. Farag<sup>c,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> State Key Laboratory of Subtropical Silviculture, Zhejiang A&F University, Lin'an 311300, Zhejiang Province, People's Republic of China

<sup>b</sup> Zhejiang Provincial Key Laboratory of Forest Aromatic Plants-based Healthcare Functions, Zhejiang A&F University, Lin'an 311300, Zhejiang Province, People's Republic of China <sup>c</sup> Pharmacognosy Department, College of Pharmacy, Cairo University, Kasr el Aini st., Cairo P.B. 11562, Egypt

## HIGHLIGHTS

- This review addresses the important bioactive ingredients recovered from different major crustacean's byproducts.
- A comprehensive application of crustacean's by-products in various fields is presented.
- Nowadays, many newly developed techniques have been applied in crustacean's by-products recovery.
- A combination of innovative extraction techniques with industrially applicable technologies can efficiently recover these valuable components.

## ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 13 April 2023 Revised 3 November 2023 Accepted 3 November 2023 Available online xxxx

Keywords: Crustaceans By-products Chitin Protein Astaxanthin Extraction Applications

## G R A P H I C A L A B S T R A C T



## ABSTRACT

*Background:* The processing of the three major crustaceans (shrimp, lobster, and crab) is associated with inevitable by-products, high waste disposal costs, environmental and human health issues, loss of multiple biomaterials (chitin, protein hydrolysates, lipids, astaxanthin and minerals). Nowadays, these bioresources are underutilized owing to the lack of effective and standardized technologies to convert these materials into valued industrial forms.

*Aim of review:* This review aims to provide a holistic overview of the various bioactive ingredients and applications within major crustaceans by-products. This review aims to compare various extraction methods in crustaceans by-products, which will aid identify a more workable platform to minimize waste disposal and maximize its value for best valorization practices.

*Key scientific concepts of review:* The fully integrated applications (agriculture, food, cosmetics, pharmaceuticals, paper industries, etc.) of multiple biomaterials from crustaceans by-products are presented. The pros and cons of the various extraction methods, including chemical (acid and alkali), bioprocesses (enzymatic or fermentation), physical (microwave, ultrasound, hot water and carbonic acid process), solvent (ionic liquids, deep eutectic solvents, EDTA) and electrochemistry are detailed. The rapid development of corresponding biotechnological attempts present a simple, fast, effective, clean, and controllable bioprocess for the comprehensive utilization of crustacean waste that has yet to be applied at an industrial level.

\* Corresponding author.

E-mail address: Mohamed.farag@pharma.cu.edu.eg (M.A. Farag).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jare.2023.11.002

2090-1232/© 2023 The Authors. Published by Elsevier B.V. on behalf of Cairo University.

This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

Please cite this article as: Z. Zhang, Z. Ma, L. Song et al., Maximizing crustaceans (shrimp, crab, and lobster) by-products value for optimum valorization practices: A comparative review of their active ingredients, extraction, bioprocesses and applications, Journal of Advanced Research, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jare.2023.11.002

Z. Zhang, Z. Ma, L. Song et al.

Journal of Advanced Research xxx (xxxx) xxx

One feasible way for best valorization practices is to combine innovative extraction techniques with industrially applicable technologies to efficiently recover these valuable components. © 2023 The Authors. Published by Elsevier B.V. on behalf of Cairo University. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

## Contents

Introduction.	. 00
Chitin and its derivatives (chitosan and chitooligosaccharides)	. 00
The basic properties of chitin and its derivatives	. 00
Chemical extraction of chitin and its derivatives	. 00
Bioprocesses of chitin and its derivatives	. 00
Fermentation processing method	. 00
Enzymatic extraction	. 00
Physical assisted extraction of chitin and its derivatives	. 00
Microwave assisted extraction	. 00
Ultrasound assisted extraction	. 00
HOW-CA process	00
Solvent extraction of chitin and its derivatives	. 00
Ionic liquids (II s)	00
Deen eutertic solvents (DESs)	. 00
Ethylandiaminetatracetic acid (EDTA)	. 00
Electrochomistry of chitra and deivative	. 00
Comparison and prepagal of chilin autoration methods	
Comparison and proposal of children extraction methods.	00
Agriculture	. 00
F000	. 00
Wastewater management.	. 00
Cosmetics	. 00
Textile and paper industry	. 00
Biomedical applications	. 00
Crustaceans' proteins and related molecules.	. 00
The properties of protein hydrolysates in CBPs.	. 00
Bioprocesses for isolating protein from crustaceans	. 00
Chemical extraction	. 00
Fermentation process method	. 00
Enzymatic extraction	. 00
Isoelectric solubilization/precipitation (ISP)	. 00
The application of protein hydrolysates in CBPs	. 00
Crustaceans' lipids and pigments	. 00
The properties of crustaceans' lipids	. 00
The properties of crustaceans' pigments	. 00
Extraction methods of lipids and pigments	. 00
Solvent extraction	. 00
Supercritical fluid extraction (SFE).	. 00
Pulsed electric field (PEF) extraction .	. 00
Other novel extraction methods.	. 00
The application of lipids in CBPs	. 00
The application of nizments in CBPs	00
In application of pointerion and the second s	00
The properties of cructoreans' minerals	. 00
Extraction methods of minerals	00
Chamical extraction	00
	. 00
The application of minorable	. 00
Including and future directions	
Conclusions and future diffections	. 00
Eulical Statement	. 00
Creatil authorship contribution statement	. 00
Declaration of Competing Interest	. 00
Acknowledgment.	. 00
Kererences	. 00

## Introduction

Crustaceans are segmented invertebrates and mainly encompass shrimps, crabs and lobsters, which are harvested for food and then processed at a large scale for export being favored sea food dishes worldwide [1]. According to FAO 2020 statistics, the global aquaculture production of crustaceans exceeded 9.3 billion tons annually, accounting for ca. \$69.3 billion, with shrimps production ranking first, followed by lobsters and crabs [2]. The unavoidable growth of the world's population, along with the growing consumer demand, will lead to a dramatic increase in global crustacean waste (mainly cephalothoraxes, shells and exoskeletons) in the coming decades, which makes up to 50% to 70% of the original weight [3]. An estimated 6 to 8 million tons of crustacean waste are generated annually across the globe [4]. After processing, ca. 45% to 60% of whole shrimp become byproducts; the percentage varies depending on the species, area, and processing techniques [5]. In addition, lobster processing globally generates more than 50,000 tons of by-products, with disposal costs estimated at \$7.5 million annually for the industry as a whole [6]. The same is true for the by-products generated during crab processing [7]. Currently, residues disposed of as municipal solid waste end up in landfill or in the sea: dumping costs can be as high as \$150/ton, compared to the market price of \$100–120/ton for this waste [8]. Therefore, the unscientific disposal of crustaceans' byproducts (CBPs) can cause huge disposal costs, lead to serious pollution of the marine environment, create risks to human health [9]. More importantly, these CBPs encompass a plethora of precious bioactive ingredients with huge market potential [10]. The residual biomaterials from CBPs discarded in aquatic products processing encompass about 20%-40% of protein, 20%-50% of mineral salts (mainly CaCO<sub>3</sub>), 15%-40% chitin, together with several minor components including lipids, pigments (such as astaxanthin) and other minerals, depending on the origin, season, species, age, among other factors (Fig. 1) [6,10].

Notably, extraction of the biomaterials from CBPs and using them directly or after additional processing may be a strategy to reduce waste and create valuable compounds with exceptional biological properties that might be used in a variety of fields (Fig. 2) [11,12]. In addition to producing large economic benefits, the effective use of CBPs would also aid to solve waste management issues related to the crustacean industry. Traditionally, CBPs are used to produce bioactive ingredients with the aid of extensive chemical methods [13–15]. These methods are against the current Journal of Advanced Research xxx (xxxx) xxx

green chemistry trend that aims to avoid unnecessary creation of hazardous effluent, which is problematic from both economic and environmental standpoints. Therefore, to efficiently valorize CBPs into high value-added products, appropriate methods with minimum environmental impact is urgently needed as an alternative for chemical methods [16]. Recently, within the blue biotech era, several biotechnological and novel extraction methods have been used, such as enzymatic hydrolysis and fermentation [17,18], microwave-assisted [19], ultrasound-assisted [20,21], ionic liquid extraction [22] and natural deep eutectic solvent [23]. These biotechnological methods will help the sustainability requirement and are anticipated to become the standard in the future.

Despite the fact that there are numerous studies on active ingredients, extraction, and applications of marine by-products [12.24], the extraction and application of the active ingredients of the three primary CBPs, shrimp, crab, and lobster, are rarely documented and compared in a single study. Besides, the amount of CBPs used for large-scale production is still rather limited in comparison to the tons produced, mainly due to the fact that there are few effective and standardized methods for converting these resources into a marketable form. Therefore, this study provides the first holistic comparative overview of the bioactive components, their currently available extraction methods, industrial applications of the three main CBP sources, and provides proposals for future large-scale production of their active ingredients. We thoroughly searched PubMed and Web of Science (from 2010 to June 2023) for published research. These key terms were used ("Crustacean" AND "Shrimp" AND "Lobster" AND "Crab" AND "by-products" AND "Chitin" AND "Protien hydrolysates" AND "Lipids" AND "Astaxanthin"). Finally, we mentioned 200 papers in our exhaustive review based on the titles and abstracts of the search results.

## Chitin and its derivatives (chitosan and chitooligosaccharides)

## The basic properties of chitin and its derivatives

Chitin ( $C_8H_{13}O_5N$ )n, the world's second largest polymer after cellulose, is a copolymer comprised of *N*-acetyl-D-glucosamine units joined by  $\beta$ -(1–4) glycosidic bonds (Fig. 3A) [25]. Chitin is a rigid, inelastic, white or yellow nitrogenous polysaccharide that is generated at a pace of about 100 billion tons annually [26]. Three polymorphic forms of chitin are found in nature:  $\alpha$ -chitin (anti-



Fig. 1. Main active ingredients from three main crustaceanś by-products.

## Z. Zhang, Z. Ma, L. Song et al.



Fig. 2. The comprehensive applications of crustaceans by-products in various fields.



Fig. 3. The chemical structure of chitin, chitosan and chitooligosaccharides (A) and schematic diagram of chitin's crysalline structure (B).

parallel arrangements),  $\beta$ -chitin (parallel arrangements), and  $\gamma$ chitin (mix  $\alpha$  of and  $\beta$  arrangements) (Fig. 3B) [27], with  $\alpha$ -chitin being the most prevalent form and responsible for the polymer's rigidity in crustacean shells [28]. Due to the potent intermolecular hydrogen bonding, chitin is extremely hydrophobic and insoluble in water as well as the majority of organic solvents, while a few solvents are capable of dissolving it [29]. Crustacean shells are a natural source of commercial chitin, with various sources yielding different levels of chitin from shrimp (14%–30%), lobster (16%– 23%), crab (14%–28%), depending on species, organism, nutrition status, processing methods and other factors [1,10].

Chitosan ( $C_6H_{11}O_5N$ )n, the only naturally occurring cationic polysaccharide, is a well-known *N*-deacetylated derivative produced by partial chemical or enzymatic chitin deacetylation (Fig. 3A) [30]. Therefore, chitosan encompasses copolymers of repeating units of D-glucosamine (GlcN, deacetylated units) and *N*-acetyl-D-glucosamine (GlcNAc, acetylated units). Additionally, the GlcN/GlcNAc ratio serves as a broad indicator to distinguish chitin from chitosan. In order to be classified as 'chitosan', chitin must be at least 50% deacetylated and therefore contain at least 50% GlcN, which affects the chemical properties of chitosan (e.g. solubility, viscosity, flexibility, tensile strength). Chitosan is insoluble at neutral and basic pH levels but soluble in aqueous acid (pH between 2 and 6) [31]. In addition, the amino and hydroxyl groups of chitosan affect its biological properties (e.g. nontoxicity, bioavailability, biocompatibility, biodegradability, hemocompatibility, mucoadhesiveness, antioxidants and adsorption enhancers), expanding the range of chitosan applications [32,33].

Chitooligosaccharides (COS), also known as chitosan oligomers or chitooligomers, are chitosan depolymerized products produced by acid hydrolysis (Fig. 3A) [34]. Chitosan classified as COS has an average molecular weight of less than 3900 Da and a degree of polymerization of less than 20 [35]. COS is easier to work with and more suitable for large-scale industrial applications than chitosan because of its short chain length, low molecular weight, low viscosity, and high solubility [36]. Excellent biological characteristics of COS have been described, including anticancer, antitumor, antibacterial, cholesterol-lowering and immuno-enhancing activities, warranting for its inclusion in health applications [37].

## Chemical extraction of chitin and its derivatives

The various crustacean shells represent major sources of chitin, in which the compact matrices of chitin fibers are interlaced with

proteins and strengthened by the deposition of minerals (calcium carbonate) and carotenoids (mostly astaxanthin) [38]. Hence, current industrial methods for chitin and its derivatives isolation rely on chemical processes involving: (1) grinding into fine power; (2) demineralization (DM); (3) deproteinisation (DP); (4) depigmentation; (5) deacetylation to form chitosan; (6) depolymerization to form COS [39]. Chitin can be produced using a variety of methods, among which chemical and biological processes are the two most common ones.

The most common method for demineralizing shells is acid treatment (including HCl, HCOOH, HNO<sub>3</sub>, CH<sub>3</sub>COOH, H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>), which removes minerals like calcium carbonate and calcium phosphate by heating the extraction temperature above 100 °C for a longer period of time. HCl is the preferred solvent for extracting mineral elements among these acids [40]. Different shell types, extraction times, temperatures, and acid concentrations affect the demineralization's characteristics in different ways. For example, shrimp shell is thinner, making its chitin separation efficiencies higher, while the yield is less and the quality is lower compared with lobsters and crabs. Harsh acid treatment may lead to modification, such as depolymerization and deacetylation of chitin. Mild acids, including formic acid, acetic acid, citric acid, sulfurous acid, are good solutions to the fore-mentioned problems, while the recovered chitins resulted in high residual ash content [41].

Demineralized shells are deproteinated utilizing an alkali treatment with widely available chemicals like NaOH, KOH, Na<sub>2</sub>CO<sub>3</sub>, NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, Na<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, NaHSO<sub>4</sub>, Na<sub>3</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> etc. Among these alkalis, NaOH is the preferential solvent with its concentration ranging from 0.125 to 5.0 M, coupled with different temperatures (up to 160°C) and extraction time (from few minutes to few days) [41]. The chemical links between protein and chitin are cleaved during deproteination. However, prolonged exposure with strong alkali causes chitin to become depolymerized and deacetylated.

Colored chitin is produced during the demineralization and deproteination of CBPs. The final stage in producing colorless chitin for consumer preferences is depigmentation. To remove pigments, including carotenoids, chemical solvents (acetone, ethanol) and strong oxidants ( $H_2O_2$ , NaOCl, and KMnO<sub>4</sub>) are often used for 10 to 20 min before being dried for 2 h at ambient temperature [2].

Conventional chemical process of converting chitin to chitosan in concentrated NaOH at preferably high temperatures is widely used for large-scale production due to its low cost and short processing time, although this poses significant environmental concerns, low reproducibility and high energy consumption [14,42]. Glycerol can be used as a reaction solvent for the conversion of chitin to chitosan, with the advantage of not only recycling glycerol but also reducing the alkali concentration required for the deacetylation reaction, thus reducing the environmental impact of the process [43].

Last but not least, COS is produced by by depolymerization of chitin or chitosan with chemical acids as HCl, HNO<sub>2</sub>, H<sub>3</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, etc. [44]. Chitosan's molecular weight can be reduced through the usage of free radicals. Chitosan's viscosity can be reduced using H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> or potassium persulfate degradation [35]. Investigations into the degradation of chitin or chitosan by lactic, formic, and trichloroacetic acids were also conducted. These treatments did, however, yield secondary compounds that are challenging to remove due to the complexity of the reaction process.

The chemical treatment for chitin extraction is the most commonly used technique commercially nowadays for its short processing time, while it holds several disadvantages: (i) negative impact on the physico-chemical properties of chitin; (ii) environmentally unfriendly; (iii) higher solvent consumption; (iv) the extracted protein and minerals are damaged for no longer appropriate applications in human foods [45]. Therefore, biocatalysis and biotransformation using enzymes and microorganisms offer an alternate method to extract chitin from CBPs without risking the harsh acid and alkali damage.

## Bioprocesses of chitin and its derivatives

Bioprocesses with enzymes and microorganisms can also be used in chitin recovery including: (1) enzymatic demineralization; (2) enzymatic or fermentation deproteinisation [46]. Other procedures such as decoloration largely remain the same. A comprehensive comparison between chemical extraction and bioprocess of chitin and its derivatives is shown in Fig. 4 highlighting each advantages and limitations.

#### Fermentation processing method

Microorganism-based fermentation is an intriguing new technique for chitin extraction that provides an alternative to the harsher chemical processes. Fermentation is envisioned as one of the most ecologically friendly, safe, adaptive technologically, and economically feasible alternative approaches [39]. The fermentation of CBPs can be carried out by selected strains of bacteria that produce lactic acid (LA) and protease [47]. During fermentation, the LA produced reacts with calcium carbonate present in the chitinous fraction, resulting in the formation of calcium lactate, which can be removed after precipitation. In addition, the low pH also inhibits the growth of spoilage microorganisms [40]. The deproteination of CBPs occurs mainly by extracellular proteases produced by the added LA bacteria [48,49]. The efficiency of LA fermentation depends on many factors, mainly the differences between microbial species, the added carbon source, the initial pH, the temperature and the duration of fermentation [18]. A variety of microorganisms and methods suggested for CBP biofermentation were summarized [2,46,50].

Non-LA bacteria, which produce proteases with high proteolytic activity, have been reported to be used in the fermentation of CBPs as well [51]. However, not all non-LA bacteria create enough organic acid to dissolve calcium carbonate [48]. In some cases, co-fermentation with acid-producing bacteria or two-step fermentation has been used [49,52]. Similar to LA fermentation, many factors have been reported to influence the fermentation process, i.e. crustacean shell concentration, added glucose concentration, incubation time and inoculum size [53].

## Enzymatic extraction

Enzymes are advantageous as they minimize or generate nearzero wastes by transforming crustacean wastes into value-added products [54]. Enzymatic hydrolysis is regarded as a mild process that create high-yielding products without compromising nutritional quality by, for example, degrading amino acids as seen in chemical hydrolysis. Enzymatic deproteination is accomplished with the use of proteolytic organisms or commercial proteases such as alcalase, papain, pepsin, pancreatin, trypsin and others, among which alcalase is the most common commercial protease to eliminate proteins from CBPs [55]. Because commercial proteolytic enzymes are rather expensive, using crude extracted proteases produced from bacteria and marine animal viscera for chitin recovery has received great interest in studies during the last few decades especially if to be applied at commercial level [56]. Numerous parameters, including enzyme: substrate ratio, temperature, and incubation period, might have a considerable impact on protein hydrolysis [57]. Although enzymatic extraction is a significantly faster and more convenient technique to extract chitin from CBPs with high deproteination efficiency, demineralization with organic or inorganic acid is still required to achieve highly purified chitin.

Journal of Advanced Research xxx (xxxx) xxx



Fig. 4. A comparison of the chemical and biological processes used to remove chitin from crustacean by-products.

Chitin deacetylase from enzyme-producing fungi and bacteria can be used to produce chitosan, with fungi being more difficult and time-consuming to culture in industrial-scale fermentation systems [58,59]. Specific chitosanases and non-specific enzymes from bacterial, fungal, mammalian, and plant sources, such as cellulases, lipases, lysozyme, hemicellulases, pectinases, and pronases, can generate COS [60]. Specific chitosanases are restricted in use due to their high price and little availability in large quantities, whereas these non-specific enzymes are less expensive, more readily available and more efficient for industrial use.

Z. Zhang, Z. Ma, L. Song et al.

It should be noted that the enzymatic method is less efficient than chemical method, with *ca*. 5% to 10% of residual protein usually still associated with the separated chitin, which must then be treated with additional alkali to obtain more purified chitin under milder conditions [41]. In general, the ultimate yield and quality of the recovered chitin are unaffected by the order of demineralization and deproteination during chemical processing [38]. However, if enzymatic deproteination is carried out first, minerals present in CBPs may lessen the effectiveness of the proteases. Therefore, demineralization should therefore be done first during enzymatic extraction.

The advantages of biological extraction include: (i) environmental safety; (ii) ease of manipulation; (iii) negligible solvent consumption; (iv) higher reproducibility in less time; (v) highquality solubilized minerals and proteins that can be employed in human and animal feed. However, due to concerns with incomplete deproteination, lengthy incubation times, and low-quality chitin depending on the kind of microorganism utilized in fermentation, biological extraction is only suitable for laboratory scale studies. As a result, chemical extraction of waste from crustaceans' shells is still more practiced [61]. Physical assisted extraction of chitin and its derivatives

To improve chitin quality and reduce manufacturing cost, physical assisted methods can be applied before, after or during the demineralization and deproteination process as a more environmentally friendly option. Common physical assisted techniques include microwave assisted extraction (MAE) [62], ultrasound assisted extraction (UAE) [63], and HOW-CA process [64]. A comparison of the advantages of the physically assisted extraction methods is shown in Fig. 5.

#### Microwave assisted extraction

Among numerous extraction methods, microwave has been found to be successful as a green, economical and sustainable method to assist in the demineralization of chemical and enzymatic chitin extraction [65]. Microwave heating has been shown to have a great potential to accelerate chemical reactions, boost reaction yield, improve product purity and properties compared to conventional heating [66-68]. Microwave heating is primarily accomplished through two mechanisms: (i) dipolar polarization and (ii) ionic conduction [69]. High yields of chitin were produced using MAE and the lactic acid demineralization procedure with barely any remaining minerals (0.2%) [70]. Besides, microwave technology can break down chitin and chitosan into low molecular weight chitosan or chito-oligomers applied in a number of fields [71,72]. For example, the microwave-intensified lobster shell protein hydrolysate exhibits outstanding functions in terms of solubility, emulsification, foaming, water absorption, oil absorption, and nutritional value for food applications [73]. Besides, the degree of deacetylation and the molecular mass of the resulting chitosan

Journal of Advanced Research xxx (xxxx) xxx



Fig. 5. A comparison of the advantages of microwave assisted extraction, ultrasound assisted extraction and HOW-CA process.

are affected by different microwave working settings such as reaction time, solvent concentration, and solid-to-liquid ratio.

## Ultrasound assisted extraction

UAE is a physical extraction method that uses ultrasonic waves to break up the material's cells and release the target compounds more quickly and effectively [74]. Due to depolymerization of macromolecules, dissociation of covalent connections in polymer chains, and dispersion of aggregates, the cavitation effect of ultrasound enhances the solubility of protein coupled with chitin [75]. UAE increases the efficiency of chitin extraction, reduces extraction time and avoids the requirement for high temperatures [76]. Currently, UAE is a technology that has been successfully used to improve the speed of many extraction procedures [63,77].

#### HOW-CA process

The HOW-CA technique, in which HOW stands for Hot Water and CA refers for Carbonic Acid, is another successful and established method for extracting chitin [78]. In order to reduce expenses and waste production, the HOW-CA method only uses water and CO<sub>2</sub> as reagents, with hot water being used to denature proteins and carbonic acid being used to dissolve minerals. At high temperatures, proteins are partially hydrolyzed and completely dissolved in water. Then, calcium carbonate is dissolved in an aqueous solution while being under pressure from CO<sub>2</sub> at room temperature. When CO<sub>2</sub> is released, calcium carbonate reprecipitates, allowing for calcium carbonate recovery through filtration. To reduce capital expenditures, water and CO<sub>2</sub> can both be recycled in a semi-batch fashion. Using method modeling, techno-economic analysis and life cycle evaluation, the HOW-CA approach was found to be more cost-effective, economic and ecological than traditional chemical methods [64]. Furthermore, the HOW-CA process generates high quality chitin (90%) with less deacetylation, making it suitable for a larger scale production.

## Solvent extraction of chitin and its derivatives

## Ionic liquids (ILs)

ILs are gaining an increasing interest from researchers due to their excellent thermal and chemical stability, high conductivity, and potent solubilizing capacity for various organic or inorganic solvents [79]. Compared to traditional organic solvents, they increase selectivity and reduce environmental impact. ILs typically contain particular organic cations, and organic or inorganic anions that, under appropriate conditions can dissolve chitin without causing the polymers to break down during extraction. Imidazoles, morpholines, pyrroles, quaternary ammonium salts, quaternary phosphonium salts, and other compounds are examples of common ILs [80]. For instance, chitin was produced from the crab shell by 1-allyl-3-methylimidazolium bromide ([AMIM][Br]), with a yield of 12.6% and acetylation of 93% [81]. Another novel ammonium-based ionic liquid was employed to recycle 13.4 % of the medium molecular weight chitin found in shrimp shell waste [82]. Although ILs have a strong solubilization capacity for chitin, they are still controversial owing to their inherent toxicity and non-degradability [83]. Therefore, the numerous applications of ILs are severely constrained by their hazardous properties.

## Deep eutectic solvents (DESs)

Recently, there has been increasing reports on DESs, an alternative for ILs, as a green solvent for utilization in chitin and its derivatives. DESs have features comparable to ILs, however they are more favorable owing to their biodegradability, low cost, and simple manufacturing procedure [84]. Crustacean shell waste was subjected to the choline chloride-based DESs for chitin separation [85]. Furthermore, DES was also applied in the production of chitin and chitosan film fabrication, chitosan nanomaterials [86,87]. Chitin films that have been DES-plasticized exhibited remarkable performance, including greater elasticity and decreased tensile strength. However, the poor biocompatibility of DES components restricts their usage in the food and pharmaceutical industries. Thus, a superior alternative, natural deep eutectic solvents (NADESs), which are composed of biological metabolites such as amino acids, choline and sugar, was proposed [88]. NADESs is superior to DES for its biodegradability, sustainability, low toxicity and preparation cost because of its natural composition [89]. Additionally, the NADESs method is not only more environmentally friendly and efficient, but also produces chitin with a chemical structure comparable to that of chitin produced using conventional acid/alkali processes [90,91].

#### Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA)

As an alternative to hydrochloric acid, EDTA is a metal chelator that can demineralize chitin [92]. The chitin molecular chain is not significantly affected by this chemical procedure, and EDTA can be readily recovered or recycled. This process produced much higher levels of chitin than the enzymatic method, but less than the chemical method. Reaction time was much lowered concurrent with a decrease in pollution hazards.

#### Electrochemistry of chitin and derivatives

Along with green solvents, electrochemistry – a field that has been less investigated- is also gaining increasing popularity. In a study, shrimp shells were electrolytically treated with 1% acidic and alkaline water at 20 V for 6 h [93]. After complete removal of minerals and proteins, 19.5% of the extraction ratio was recovered. Chitin extracted using electrochemical techniques has approximately the same physicochemical characteristics as chitin extracted using conventional chemical techniques. The electrochemical extraction method uses little reagent and is effective. It may be a safer option than chemical ones for the environment. The preparation method is though still in its infancy, with needed work to ascertain the ideal ratio of chemical reagents to produce products with high levels of purity and chitin yield [94].

## Comparison and proposal of chitin extraction methods

Overall, chitin is often extracted using single or combination of chemical, biological and physical techniques, with physical techniques commonly utilized to aid extraction. In recent years, numerous innovative extraction techniques have evolved to overcome the potential shortcomings of acid-base procedures, including electrochemical technology and green solvents (ILs, DESs, EDTA). All chitin extraction methods and their characteristics are listed in Fig. 6. According to the 'blue economy' and 'circular economy' in modern societies, the extraction process for chitin would limit its applications. The review of chitin extraction methods has shown potential deficiencies. For example, chemical extraction methods are very economical and efficient, and are widely used in industry. Recovered chitin can be used to develop sorbents and batteries for environmental and energy applications, but is not suited for use in the production of related food products due to residual acids and bases. Eco-friendly biological methods meet the requirements of green development, but are less efficient and can be combined with chemical techniques aimed at increasing efficiency with minimal chemical treatment. Therefore, combining chemical, biological and physical techniques or investigating more cost-effective, environmentally friendly extraction methods can help expand the industrial production of chitin, and raise the standard of the final product. Besides, the development of large-scale studies for chitin recovery of various chemical or biotechnology methods is also still necessary.

#### Application of chitin and its derivatives

Chitin and its derivatives are rich bioresources with nontoxicity, non-allergenicity, renewability, sustainability, high biodegradability, and biocompatibility and possess many biological properties, including antioxidant, antimicrobial, antifungal, anti-coagulant, antitumor, anti-cancer, cholesterol-lowering properties and bioadhesiveness [95]. Therefore, they are accordingly applied in a wide range fields, such as agriculture, food, wastewater management, cosmetics, textile and paper industry, pharmaceuticals, biomedicine (Fig. 7) [96]. According to the statistics of the global chitin market, the reported net value of the chitin market was USD 36 million in 2019 and is projected to reach USD 53 million by 2024 [97].

#### Agriculture

Chitin and its derivatives with interesting antimicrobial and eliciting properties are anticipated to exert significant positive impacts upon their application in agriculture [98]. (1) Crop growth. Chitosan and its derivatives are effective in improving seed germination, promoting crop growth, increasing crop yield and improving quality [99,100]. (2) Effectiveness against pest and



Fig. 6. A comparison of the advantages and disadvantages of the different chitin extraction techniques.

Z. Zhang, Z. Ma, L. Song et al.

Journal of Advanced Research xxx (xxxx) xxx



Fig. 7. A comprehensive overview of chitin applications and its derivatives.

pathogens, e.g. fungi, bacteria, nematodes, insects and viruses [101,102]. (3) Crop defense. The application of chitosan and its derivatives induces the production of various resistant substances such as lignin, resistance proteins and guaifenesin in plants, minimizing the damage caused to crops by stresses of adversity [103]. (4) Fertilizer and soil amendments. Chitin's low C/N ratio and high nitrogen concentration can be used to promote crop development and microbial activity in the soil [104]. (5) Fruit and vegetable preservatives. Fresh fruit and vegetables can be coated with chitosan to prevent bacterial and pathogen deterioration, extend shelf life, maintain quality, and reduce water loss [105,106].

## Food

Chitosan has strong antioxidant activity and is recommended as a food preservative [107,108]. Besides,[108] chitosan possesses antibacterial qualities that guard against microbial food spoilage, off flavors and extend the shelf life of the foods [109–111]. The internal molecules of microorganisms seep out when the positive charges in chitinous materials interact with the negative charges of bacterial cell walls, which is assumed to be the reason for their antibacterial activity [27]. Active edible or biodegradable packaging has also been developed using chitosan's antimicrobial characteristics [112] Chitosan added to food can confer specific functional effects that contribute to human health, such as weight loss and fat reduction, gastrointestinal health, age-delaying, cancer inhibition [92,113].

### Wastewater management

For decades, non-toxic and biodegradable chitosan and chitosan have been utilized as coagulating agents, cheating polymers, or bio-absorbents in water treatment due to their strong absorbance, chelating, and affinity capabilities [114,115]. Due to their polycationic properties, they can agglomerate and precipitate at neutral or alkaline pH. Moreover, the polymer long chain may enhance

contact with the contaminated medium [116]. As a result, chitosan has potnetial advantage compared with other polysaccharides (such as cellulose or starch) in that its chemical structure permits specialized alterations to design polymers for particular applications. Reactive groups have the capacity to combine several chemicals to form composites. Instead, the cationic charge can successfully neutralize and flocculate the anionic suspended colloidal particles, lowering the levels of turbidity, chlorides, and chemical oxygen demand in wastewaters [117]. Chitosan is used as a coagulant/flocculent for contaminated wastewaters, in heavy metal or metalloid adsorption (Cu(II), Zn(II), Pb(II), Cd(II), Fe(III), Cr(III), etc.) [118,119], and to remove dyes from industrial wastewater as well as other organic pollutants like organic oxidized, organochloride pesticides, or fatty and oil impurities [120].

#### Cosmetics

Chitosans alongside their derivatives can be produced with various chain lengths and distinctive properties for their use in cosmetics, including skin care (face and body creams, make-up, lotions and nail lacquers), hair care (hair additions, hair colorant, hair spray and shampoos), and oral care (toothpaste, oral hygiene agent, mouthwashes and chewing gum) [121]. The majority of chitosan products cannot enter the skin due to their exceptionally high molecular weight, which is a significant advantage that makes them suitable for skin care. They can either be employed in solid form or dissolved in aqueous solutions. Chitosan has special properties that are employed in cosmetics, such as its ability to produce foam, retain moisture, be antistatic, bacteriostatic, fungistatic, and release bioactive compounds under controlled conditions [122]. Chitosan is also widely used in cosmetic formulations because it interacts well with other ingredients such glucose, starch, oils, lipids, waxes, acids, saccharose, polyols, nonionic emulsifiers, and nonionic water-soluble gums [105].

#### *Textile and paper industry*

In recent years, due to the similarity of chitosan molecule to cellulose, water-solubility and bioadhesiveness with their positive charges, chitin and its derivatives can be used in texture and paper industry, for both internal and surface applications [123,124]. In the textile sector, they are commonly used in a wide range of products, such as chitosan nonwoven fabrics, chitosan fibers and yarn, pretreatment of textiles, dyeing, printing, and functional fabric finishing [125]. In the papermaking industry, chitin and its derivatives can be used for improving the wet and dry strength of paper [126,127], showcasing the compatibility of chitosan with paper stock components, and demonstrating its capacity to function as a retention and drainage additive, or as a dye fixative in the production of colored paper [128]. In the meantime, research is being conducted on chitosan's intrinsic antibacterial characteristics and its capacity to form films for prospective uses in papermaking, establishing the groundwork for creating useful papers like greaseproof paper and antibacterial paper [129]. Chitosan is posed as an interesting and feasible option for producing highvalue, ecologically friendly paper. However, the economics of chitosan's widespread applicability in the paper industry have not yet been considered [130].

## **Biomedical** applications

Chitin and its derivatives have gained more recent attention for use in pharmaceuticals and biomedicines due to their biocompatibility, biodegradability, and lack of toxicity [50]. The Food and Drug Administration (FDA) announced that the usage of chitosan in foods and drugs is considered safe, devoid of contaminants, and has good adsorption and moisturizing properties [131]. They also exhibit several biological and physiological traits with proven health benefits. These polymers alongside their derivatives, for instance, exhibit antioxidant, antibacterial, anticancer, immunestimulating, hypocholesterolemic, hypoglycemic, ACE inhibitor, and anticoagulant properties [132]. In the biomedical field, chitin and its derivatives are usually used for drug delivery, bone regeneration, blood cholesterol control, tissue engineering, wound healings and enzyme immobilization [132-136]. Given their wettability, mechanical stability, flexibility, optical clarity, transparency, gas permeability, and immunological compatibility, chitin and its derivatives are particularly well-suited for use in the production of contact lenses [137,138].

## Crustaceans' proteins and related molecules

## The properties of protein hydrolysates in CBPs

Protein, which can account for up to 40% of the total wast weight depending on processing methods and species, is another component found in the waste stream that has potential nutritional value and function [139]. Shrimps and crabs have comparable protein content, while lobsters exhibit lower levels [140]. Crustacean proteins are rich in non-protein nitrogen (amino acids, peptides and nucleotides) and their richness in arginine, glutamic acid, glycine and alanine can be used as dietary supplements for humans or animals [141]. In addition, the amino acid composition of crustacean proteins is similar to that of red meat proteins [1]. Collectively, the nutritional value of crustacean protein is comparable or superior to that of soy protein, milk protein and red meat protein due to its optimal amino acids composition [3,10].

#### Bioprocesses for isolating protein from crustaceans

#### Chemical extraction

The protein found in CBPs is strongly linked to chitin and minerals. Similar to chitin, the method of recovering proteins from CBPs involves deproteination. The most commonly used DP strategy is chemical hydrolysis using acidic or alkaline reagents because of its low cost, rapidness and high protein recovery. Despite being a common and easy-to-use method, chemical extraction has some negative effects such as environmental pollution, decreased nutritional quality, and a poor final product value [45].

#### Fermentation process method

Studies demonstrated that biotechnology based methods are more safer, cleaner, greener, environmentally friendly and cost effective process as they maintain the physical and functional integrity of the ingredients of interest [142,143]. Autolysis, enzymatic processes, and fermentation have all been highlighted as three biotechnological techniques [144,145]. The crustacean's natural digestive enzymes are used in autolytic method for protein extraction. For instance, shrimp heads or residues can be used as a source of protein via an autolytic method [146]. The effectiveness of protein recovery is increased by shrimp-crab *endo*-enzymes and autolysis, which also produced important small peptides for fish nutrition [147].

#### Enzymatic extraction

In the enzymatic hydrolysis method, enzymes such as Protamex, Flavourzyme and mainly Alcalase are frequently used [148,149]. In addition to separating proteins and peptides, enzymes can also hydrolyze proteins into free amino acids, making them more accessible, depending on the degree of hydrolysis [31]. Enzymatic hydrolysis is the most widespread biotechnological technique for releasing bioactive peptides from proteins in CBPs because of the mild and controlled conditions, minimizing the risk of adverse reactions [150]. Moreover, enzymatic extraction is widely used in the pharmaceutical and food industries due to the absence of harmful chemical residues. Precision is provided by this technique, which also enhances the end product's physical, chemical, and organoleptic qualities while preserving its nutritional content [151,152]. However, this method still has several drawbacks, including lower yields, taste problems, general economic viability, and a lack of uniform hydrolysates.

#### Isoelectric solubilization/precipitation (ISP)

The more innovative, ecological and economical techniques, such as ISP, are necessitated to recover nutritious and functional protein isolate from CBPs [153]. The ISP method depends on altering protein solubility by adjusting pH, which changes the net electrical charge of proteins [154]. When CBPs proteins are dissolved, they are dispersed from lipids and other insoluble substances like bones, skins, etc. The approximate composition of protein isolates obtained by ISP processing changes depending on protein source, pH and the type of acid and base utilized during ISP. This approach not only results in high yield protein recovery but also in highquality protein with increased nutritional and functional value [155]. ISP technique has been utilized to recycle fish protein in laboratory and pilot size applications due to its ease of use and speed [154]. Compared with traditional methods, ISP method has significant advantages, and has great nutraceutical food application potential in protein recovery from CBPs.

#### The application of protein hydrolysates in CBPs

Crustacean proteins, which are highly delicious, palatable, and nutritious, are also used in pharmaceuticals, cosmetics, human and animal nutrition, and the treatment of diabetes, cancer, hypertension, inflammation, and neurodegenerative illnesses [149,156,157]. For example, protein hydrolysates that were extracted from the by-products of lobsters showed outstanding emulsifying properties [158]. Hydrolyzed lobster by-product protein could be employed as flavor enhancers in a variety of designed food products [3], improving water-binding or lowering lipidemic effects of animal protein [73]. Additionally, protein hydrolysates represent a rich source of nitrogen for microorganisms in their growth environment [159,160]. Currently, these proteins are not extensively used as they are destroyed during the recovery process, but the World Bank estimates that if waste from South East Asia were simply made into protein meals, the market value would be over \$100 million annually [10].

## Crustaceans' lipids and pigments

#### The properties of crustaceans' lipids

Crustacean shells are abundant in omega fatty acids, polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) and lipid-soluble vitamins (A, D, E, K) that vary in context to species, gender, weather and environment [161]. Eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA), which are well known for their medicinal and nutraceutical applications, were the two primary omega-3 fatty acids in PUFAs and are found at higher levels in specific organs, i.e., liver and pancreas in shrimps, the head of lobsters, and the gonads of crabs [162,163]. In comparison with other crustaceans (crabs and shrimps), lobsters have the highest lipid level, with different composition in various lobster body areas [164]. A comparison of lipid content between crustaceans showed that crabs have a significantly lower proportion of lipids in edible tissue than shrimps [165].

#### The properties of crustaceans' pigments

The fat-soluble pigments carotenoids, including zeaxanthin, lycopene,  $\beta$ -carotene, lutein and astaxanthin, the oxidized form of carotenoids, provide crustaceans with their characteristic pinkorange colour [166]. Astaxanthin  $(C_{40}H_{52}O_4)$  is the most prevalent carotenoid in crustacean shells, accounting for ca. 75%-95% of total pigment concentration [166]. Crustaceans astaxanthin levels vary according to the species, season, and other environmental circumstances. Generally, they are twice as high in lobster by-products than in shrimp, but still lower than in crab [3]. Red fat-soluble pigment astaxanthin requires FDA permission before it may be used as a food colorant [167]. Most of the astaxanthin used in commercial products is created synthetically. As a result, discarded CBPs provide a significant potential supply of natural astaxanthin. Astaxanthin can be found in free form or as complex proteins called carotenoproteins in crustaceans. Astaxanthin has 10 fold higher antioxidant activity than zeaxanthin, lutein, canthaxanthin, and  $\beta$ -carotene, and 100 fold higher antioxidant activity than  $\alpha$ tocopherol [3].

## Extraction methods of lipids and pigments

#### Solvent extraction

Solvent extraction for recovering lipids and astaxanthin has always been the most prevalent method considering their lipophilic nature [168]. Different solvent types are crucial to the extraction process and yields. Solvent selection has been based on factors such as solvent toxicity, solvent polarity, handling risk, ease of solvent removal, etc. [169]. Acetone, ethanol, ethyl acetate, hexane and isopropanol are a few organic solvents that have been approved for use in the food industry. Acetone is recommended as the most suitable astaxanthin extraction agent among those investigated because of its structure's abundance of carbonyl groups, many of which are quite comparable to those found in astaxanthin [170]. Moreover, the effects of single organic solvents and mixed solvents (isopropyl alcohol: hexane = 1:1) on astaxanthin extraction were also studied, and results showed that the higher extraction rate was achieved with mixed solvents. Other organic solvents including alcohol and vegetable oils are used for safer extraction compared with traditional solvent extraction [171].

Solvent extraction is considered expensive, time-consuming, hazardous and environmental unfriendly. A poorer yield is obtained and huge amounts of solvent are consumed when the wrong solvent is used. Besides, the abundance of organic solvents damages the structure of astaxanthin and reduces its stability. The toxicity and flammability of solvents and the difficulty of removing traces of solvents from the final product have prompted the development of alternative extraction procedures that are green and environmentally friendly.

## Supercritical fluid extraction (SFE)

SFE uses supercritical fluids, primarily CO<sub>2</sub> under supercritical conditions, to extract biologically active molecules from solid or liquid materials, overcoming the drawbacks of conventional solvent extraction [172]. SFE is a quick and effective extraction technique without the use of potentially harmful organic solvents. Another significant benefit is the simplicity of solvent separation following extraction because CO<sub>2</sub> turns into a gas at ambient temperature [173]. Since supercritical CO<sub>2</sub> (SC-CO<sub>2</sub>) is an inert, affordable, nonflammable, nontoxic, and usually regarded as safe solvent, it is perfect for usage in the food business (GRAS). Since SFE does not require high temperatures for processing, it is especially employed to extract heat-sensitive substances like carotenoids and lipids. The SC-CO<sub>2</sub> method has been widely used in shrimp by-products, lobster livers and crab shell waste [161,174]. However, the cost of adopting SFE technology and its economic viability on an industrial scale are two important factors that limit the use of SFE in the food industry.

## Pulsed electric field (PEF) extraction

PEF, a non-thermal method, has been widely employed in the food industry for biomaterial extraction [175]. PEF has a minimal operating cost and barely raises the samples' temperature [176]. The PEF device consists of three main parts: a high voltage pulse generator that produces high voltage pulses using high capacity capacitors, a treatment chamber that contains the sample to be treated and two electrodes, and an oscilloscope that records the wave of applied pulses. PEF technology can replace conventional extraction techniques to boost the extraction yields of bioactive compounds whether used alone or in combination with other extraction procedures as an intensification pre-treatment [177]. For example, setting electric field intensity at 4–16 kV cm<sup>-1</sup>, PEF pretreatment of the Pacific white shrimp cephalothorax boosted the extraction rate of lipids by 61.3% [178].

## Other novel extraction methods

In addition to SFE and PEF, other novel methods that have recently been applied to the extraction of lipids and carotenoids from CBPs include UAE, MAE, enzyme-assisted extraction, highpressure processing method and microbial fermentation [170]. UAE is increasingly popular due to various benefits such as

#### Table 1

Advantages and disadvantages of the lipids and pigments extraction methods.

Technology	Characteristics	Advantages	Disadvantages
Conventional solvent extraction	Widely used technique; Uses a variety of organic solvents	No need for any special experimental setup; Economical of all methods	Longer extraction times; Lower extraction yields; Higher solvent consumption; Loss of active compounds
Supercritical fluid extraction	High diffusivity of supercritical fluids facilitate extraction of bioactive compounds	Short extraction time; Negligible solvent consumption; High yield and purity of obtained products	Difficult to optimize conditions; High capital cost
Pulsed electric field extraction	A non-thermal technique that involves passing a high-voltage electric current through a sample that is positioned between two electrodes for a very short time	Less time and energy consumption; Mostly suitable for thermolabile compounds; High yields for carotenoids extraction	Not suitable for low moisture products due to low conductivity; High capital cost; Limited extraction of lipophilic compounds
Ultrasonic assisted extraction	Utilization of ultrasonic waves to generate cell disintegration and the cavitation effect, allowing for simple solvent penetration	Higher extraction yield or rate; Increase the yield of lipids; Enhancing yield extraction of heat-sensitive components	Scale-up to industrial applications still needs to be explored and optimized; Can lead to degradative processes such as lipid oxidation and hydrolysis

increased extraction yield, decreased solvent usage, faster extraction rates, improved repeatability, simplicity of scaling-up, and higher purity of final products [178]. UAE of Pacific white shrimp cephalothorax increased lipid and carotenoid extraction yield by almost twofold [179]. MAE has been extensively used to extract valuable components. Shrimp cephalothorax was microwavepretreated, then the output of shrimp oil and carotenoids was increased [180]. Enzyme-assisted extraction can recover lipids and carotenoids, e.g. proteases with the ability to hydrolyse complex molecules and cell membranes, releasing the target substance during the extraction process. Alcalase was used to increase shrimp lipid output as a result of protein hydrolysis of shrimp by-products [181]. A comparison of the advantages and disadvantages of lipids and pigments extraction methods is shown in Table 1 [180,182].

## The application of lipids in CBPs

The high bioavailability of lipids makes them ideal for application as novel and beneficial dietary supplement, flavor enhancers, food ingredient and oil supplement [183]. Research shows that the intake of food rich in polyunsaturated acids has a certain proportion to the low mortality rate of cardiovascular complications such as stroke, owing to their capacity to control dyslipidemia, mainly cholesterol, obesity control and anti-inflammatory activities [184]. The fatty acids found in crustaceans also have the characteristics of preventing and treating cognitive impairment, nutrition, and brain development, especially in children and elderly people [185]. They are also widely used as dietary supplements for the treatment of CNS disorders such as Alzheimer's disease, Parkinson's disease's disease and schizophrenia, memory decline, and resistance to oxidative stress [186]. In addition, omega-3 is used to treat cancer because it has significant antitumor effects at high concentrations [187].

## The application of pigments in CBPs

In our bodies, these carotenoids are regarded as the source of vitamin A [188]. Carotenoids' antioxidant properties make them valuable commercially, as they can be used to enhance health rather than only as food coloring or feed additives [189]. Astaxanthin has been used in cosmetic, food and pharmaceutical industries because of its superior antioxidant activity [170,190]. Particularly, astaxanthin has demonstrated potential for improving human health and for the prevention and treatment of a number of ill-

nesses (anti-cancer, anti-inflammatory, anti-diabetic, anti-lipid peroxidation, cardioprotective, neuroprotective, etc.) [191]. Nowadays, astaxanthin products can be purchased in the market in the following forms: biomass, capsule, cream, energy drink, oil and granulated powder, soft gel, syrup and tablet [167]. As a result, astaxanthin is a high-value product being increasingly sold as a functional food component, with prices ranging from US\$3,000 to US\$12,000 per kilogram [192]. The demand for it on the international market is rising and is anticipated to reach \$2.57 billion by 2025 [193].

#### **Crustaceans' minerals composition**

#### The properties of crustaceans' minerals

Crustaceans shell wastes encompass several minerals including calcium, phosphorus, magnesium, nitrogen etc., which vary in level between the different species and demineralization methods. Different forms of calcium salts can be obtained using different acids under appropriate temperature, time and acid concentration [194]. The predominant minerals in crustacean's shell is calcium carbonate as calcite, amorphous calcium carbonate, and tricalcium phosphate as hydroxyapatite [195]. Calcium carbonate is mainly generated from geological sources, which has the advantage of being a very productive source, but it also has some disadvantages, such as the presence of heavy metals that are difficult to remove. As a result, this biological calcium carbonate source is more acceptable for human consumption. In addition, investigations based on Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR) and Thermogravimetric Analysis (TGA) have shown that crab shells contain more calcium carbonate than lobster and shrimp shells [196]. The market price for coarsely ground calcium carbonate is ca. \$60-66 per ton, but the value of calcium carbonate processed into ultra-fine particles can reach \$14,000.

#### Extraction methods of minerals

#### Chemical extraction

Demineralizing the raw material is necessary in order to recover the minerals. Since the carbonate combines with the acidic substance to create the precipitation of minerals, this technique is typically carried out with acids, most commonly HCl. Depending on the reaction variables, such as the temperature, pH, time, and

amount of acids used, the amount of minerals produced through DM by acids ranges from 69.4 to 100%.

## Biotechnology extraction

The fermentation of crustaceans' shells typically involves the use of microorganisms like *Lactobacillus sp*, which can produce lactic acid and enzymes. However, just like in the chemical technique, the lactic acid produced by these organisms combines with the calcium carbonate contained in the shells to form calcium lactate, which is easily removed by washing [144]. The quantity, reaction time, species of the inoculated organism, environmental variables including pH and temperature, as well as the presence of carbon sources i.e., glucose being the most prevalent carbon source- all contribute to the efficacy of this procedure [70].

#### The application of minerals

Minerals of CBPs (mainly calcium carbonate) can be used in the manufacture of pigments, fillers, soil conditioners, rubber, plastics and in the construction, paper, pharmaceutical and agricultural industries [10,197]. Besides, calcium carbonate can be utilized as a terrestrial and aquaculture fertilizer, and its nanoparticles can be used in phytopharmaceuticals or insecticides due to their environmental friendliness, outperforming pyrethroids, organophosphates, and spinosad [198]. Calcium oxide, which is generated from calcium carbonate, acts as a catalyst in the generation of biodiesel [168].

Additionally, phosphates are present in comparatively high concentrations in CBPs. Protein stabilizers, emulsifiers, antioxidants, texture enhancers, and microbiological control agents are a few of the examples that phosphates contribute to food processing [199]. To increase the extraction of bioactive substances, phosphates are utilized as additives [200]. Phosphates are used by the processing industry, primarily in seafood, to alter the structural configuration of tissues. These residues also contain sodiumbound phosphates that are used in medicine, such as monosodium and disodium phosphate that is used as a laxative in drugs.

## **Conclusions and future directions**

The global crustacean processing industry generates large amounts of by-products that are currently discarded or underutilized, resulting in high disposal costs. Meanwhile, many valuable biological resources, such as chitin, proteins and lipids, are wasted, creating an environmental burden. This multifaceted review discusses in a comparative manner the high-value compounds in different crustaceans and their main applications in agriculture, food, water treatment, nutrition, cosmetics, paper, textile, pharmaceuticals and biomedicine, with comparison among different crustaceans for best source of each targeted chemical. In comparison among the three crustaceans, shrimp had the highest content of chitin, lobster had the lowest protein content but the highest lipid content, and crab had the highest astaxanthin content.

Crustacean shell wastes are still underutilized despite their potential value, and more studies are needed before using them in any of the aforementioned applications. The need to commercialize many of these applications must also be supported across many industries with considering of upscaling laboratory procedures to meet industrial needed. In addition, it summarizes various extraction methods such as chemical, biological, physical, solvent, SFE, ISP and PEF for the recovery of various active ingredients highlighting their advantages and limitations to aid future users decide on optimal technologies. The rapid development of biotechnology applications present a fast, effective, clean and controllable bioprocess for the comprehensive utilization of crustacean waste that has yet to be applied at an industrial level. One feasible way for best valorization practices is to combine innovative extraction techniques with industrially applicable technologies to efficiently recover these valuable components from such biowastes.

Thus, the development of simplified processes based on existing extraction methods, combined with the economic recovery of these valuable components using industrially applicable technologies, would be a practical solution to maximize the use of these marine by-products. Using this approach, CBPs could become economically more profitable than the traditional sources of contamination and cost. In conclusion, there is great potential for converting waste/biomass from crustaceans processing into unique bio-based products, which can in turn aid to alleviate environmental pressures and landfill/disposal problems. The blue bio economy will undoubtedly help the crustacean industry move towards a more green economy and a globally sustainable future through the recycling and reuse of these wastes in the feed, food, pharmaceutical and other industries.

## **Ethical statement**

No ethical approval is needed.

## **CRediT authorship contribution statement**

**Zuying Zhang:** Conceptualization, Data curation, Formal analysis, Writing – original draft. **Zhenmin Ma:** Data curation, Formal analysis. **Lili Song:** Supervision, Funding acquisition. **Mohamed A. Farag:** Supervision, Funding acquisition, Project administration, Writing – review & editing.

## **Declaration of Competing Interest**

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

#### Acknowledgment

Dr. Mohamed Farag acknowledges the funding received from the Science, Technology & Innovation Funding Authority (STDF), Egypt project number 47051.

#### References

- Venugopal V, Gopakumar K. Shellfish: nutritive value, health benefits, and consumer safety. Compr Rev Food Sci Food Saf 2017;16(6):1219–42. doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/1541-4337.12312.
- [2] Mathew GM, Mathew DC, Sukumaran RK, Sindhu R, Huang C-C, Binod P, et al. Sustainable and eco-friendly strategies for shrimp shell valorization. Environ Pollut 2020;267:115656.
- [3] Nguyen TT, Barber AR, Corbin K, Zhang W. Lobster processing by-products as valuable bioresource of marine functional ingredients, nutraceuticals, and pharmaceuticals. Bioresour Bioprocess 2017;4(1):27. doi: <u>https://doi.org/ 10.1186/s40643-017-0157-5</u>.
- [4] Organization FA. The state of world fisheries and aquaculture (FAO): opportunities and challenges. The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture; 2014. URL https://www.fao.org/in-action/globefish/publications/detailspublication/en/c/338355/.
- [5] Sila A, Nasri M, Bougatef A. Isolation and characterisation of carotenoproteins from deep-water pink shrimp processing waste. Int J Biol Macromol 2012;51 (5):953–9. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/i.ijbiomac.2012.07.011</u>.
- [6] Chen X, Yang H, Yan N. Shell biorefinery: Dream or reality? Chem 2016;22 (38):13402–21. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/chem.201602389</u>.
- [7] Nanda PK, Das AK, Dandapat P, Dhar P, Bandyopadhyay S, Dib AL, et al. Nutritional aspects, flavour profile and health benefits of crab meat based novel food products and valorisation of processing waste to wealth: A review. Trends Food Sci Technol 2021;112:252–67.
- [8] Yang H, Yan N. Transformation of seafood wastes into chemicals and materials 2019; 461-482. Doi: 10.1007/978-1-4939-9060-3\_1012.

- [9] Farag MA, Mansour ST, Nouh RA, Khattab AR. Crustaceans (shrimp, crab, and lobster): A comprehensive review of their potential health hazards and detection methods to assure their biosafety. J Food Saf 2022;43(1):e13026.
- [10] Yan N, Chen X. Sustainability: Don't waste seafood waste. Nature 2015;524 (7564):155–7. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/524155a</u>.
- [11] Junceda-Mena I, García-Junceda E, Revuelta J. From the problem to the solution: Chitosan valorization cycle. Carbohydr Polym 2023;309:120674. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2023.120674</u>.
- [12] Rebouças JSA, Oliveira FPS, Araujo ACdS, Gouveia HL, Latorres JM, Martins VG, et al. Shellfish industrial waste reuse. Crit Rev Biotechnol 2023;43(1):50–66.
- [13] Kumari S, Rath P, Sri Hari Kumar A, Tiwari TN. Extraction and characterization of chitin and chitosan from fishery waste by chemical method. Environ Technol Innov 2015;3:77–85. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eti.2015.01.002</u>.
- [14] Pakizeh M, Moradi A, Ghassemi T. Chemical extraction and modification of chitin and chitosan from shrimp shells. Eur Polym J 2021;159:110709. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eurpolymj.2021.110709.
- [15] Hahn T, Tafi E, Paul A, Salvia R, Falabella P, Zibek S. Current state of chitin purification and chitosan production from insects. J Chem Technol Biot 2020;95(11):2775–95. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jctb.6533</u>.
- [16] Suresh S, Umesh M, Santosh AS. Biological extraction of chitin from fish scale waste using proteolytic bacteria *Stenotrophomonas koreensis* and its possible application as an active packaging material. Biomass Convers Biorefin 2023. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13399-023-03865-y</u>.
- [17] Tan JS, Abbasiliasi S, Lee CK, Phapugrangkul P. Chitin extraction from shrimp wastes by single step fermentation with *Lactobacillus acidophilus* FTDC3871 using response surface methodology. J Food Process Preserv 2020;44(11): e14895.
- [18] Zou Y, Robbens J, Heyndrickx M, Debode J, Raes K. Bioprocessing of marine crustacean side-streams into bioactives: A review. J Chem Technol Biot 2021;96(6):1465–74. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jctb.6690</u>.
- [19] Sebastian J, Rouissi T, Brar SK, Hegde K, Verma M. Microwave-assisted extraction of chitosan from *Rhizopus oryzae* NRRL 1526 biomass. Carbohydr Polym 2019;219:431-40. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/i.carbpol.2019.05.047</u>.
- [20] Singh A, Benjakul S, Prodpran T. Ultrasound-assisted extraction of chitosan from squid pen: Molecular characterization and fat binding capacity. J Food Sci 2019;84(2):224–34. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1750-3841.14439</u>.
- [21] Wardhono EY, Pinem MP, Kustiningsih I, Effendy M, Clausse D, Saleh K, et al. Heterogeneous deacetylation reaction of chitin under low-frequency ultrasonic irradiation. Carbohydr Polym 2021;267:118180.
- [22] Qin Y, Lu X, Sun N, Rogers R. Dissolution or extraction of crustacean shells using ionic liquids to obtain high molecular weight purified chitin and direct production of chitin films and fibers. Green Chem 2010;12:968–71. doi: https://doi.org/10.1039/C003583A.
- [23] Saravana PS, Ho TC, Chae S-J, Cho Y-J, Park J-S, Lee H-J, et al. Deep eutectic solvent-based extraction and fabrication of chitin films from crustacean waste. Carbohydr Polym 2018;195:622–30.
- [24] Espinales C, Romero-Peña M, Calderón G, Vergara K, Cáceres PJ, Castillo P. Collagen, protein hydrolysates and chitin from by-products of fish and shellfish: An overview. Heliyon 2023;9(4):e14937.
- [25] El Knidri H, Belaabed R, Addaou A, Laajeb A, Lahsini A. Extraction, chemical modification and characterization of chitin and chitosan. Int J Biol Macromol 2018;120:1181–9. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/i.jibiomac.2018.08.139</u>.
- [26] Shamshina JL, Berton P, Rogers RD. Advances in functional chitin materials: A review. ACS Sustain Chem Eng 2019;7(7):6444–57. doi: <u>https://doi.org/ 10.1021/acssuschemeng.8b06372</u>.
- [27] Khoushab F, Yamabhai M. Chitin research revisited. Mar Drugs 2010;8 (7):1988–2012. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/md8071988</u>.
- [28] Ramírez-Wong DG, Ramírez-Cardona M, Sánchez-Leija RJ, Rugerio A, Mauricio-Sánchez RA, Hernández-Landaverde MA, et al. Sustainablesolvent-induced polymorphism in chitin films. Green Chem 2016;18 (15):4303–11.
- [29] Özogul F, Hamed I, Özogul Y, Regenstein J. Crustacean by-products. In: Varelis P, Melton L, Shahidi F, editors. Encyclopedia of Food Chemistry: Reference Module in Food Science. Amsterdam: Elsevier; 2018. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-100596-5.21690-9</u>.
- [30] Du J, Tan E, Kim HJ, Zhang A, Bhattacharya R, Yarema KJ. Comparative evaluation of chitosan, cellulose acetate, and polyethersulfone nanofiber scaffolds for neural differentiation. Carbohydr Polym 2014;99:483–90. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2013.08.050.
- [31] Mao X, Guo N, Sun J, Xue C. Comprehensive utilization of shrimp waste based on biotechnological methods: A review. J Cleaner Prod 2017;143:814–23. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.12.042</u>.
- [32] Khan A, Alamry KA. Recent advances of emerging green chitosan-based biomaterials with potential biomedical applications: A review. Carbohydr Res 2021;506:108368. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/i.carres.2021.108368</u>.
- [33] Reshad R, Jishan T, Chowdhury N. Chitosan and its broad applications: A brief review. J Clin Exp Investig 2021;12:em00779. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.29333/ icei/11268</u>.
- [34] Lodhi G, Kim Y-S, Hwang J-W, Kim S-K, Jeon Y-J, Je J-Y, et al. Chitooligosaccharide and its derivatives: Preparation and biological applications. BioMed Res Int 2014;2014:1–13.
- [35] Mourya VK, Inamdar NN, Choudhari YM. Chitooligosaccharides: Synthesis, characterization and applications. Polym Sci Ser A 2011;53(7):583–612. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1134/S0965545X11070066</u>.

- [36] Xia W, Liu P, Zhang J, Chen J. Biological activities of chitosan and chitooligosaccharides. Food Hydrocoll 2011;25(2):170–9. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodhyd.2010.03.003</u>.
- [37] Benchamas G, Huang G, Huang S, Huang H. Preparation and biological activities of chitosan oligosaccharides. Trends Food Sci Technol 2021;107:38–44. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2020.11.027</u>.
- [38] Kaur S, Dhillon GS. Recent trends in biological extraction of chitin from marine shell wastes: A review. Crit Rev Biotechnol 2015;35(1):44–61. doi: https://doi.org/10.3109/07388551.2013.798256.
- [39] Kandra P, Challa MM, Jyothi KP, H. Efficient use of shrimp waste: present and future trends. Appl Microbiol Biot 2012;93(1):17–29. doi: <u>https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00253-011-3651-2</u>.
- [40] Pachapur VL, Guemiza K, Rouissi T, Sarma SJ, Brar SK. Novel biological and chemical methods of chitin extraction from crustacean waste using saline water. J Chem Technol Biot 2016;91(8):2331–9. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ ictb.4821</u>.
- [41] Younes I, Rinaudo M. Chitin and chitosan preparation from marine sources. Structure, properties and applications. Mar Drugs 2015;13(3):1133–74. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/md13031133</u>.
- [42] Hülsey MJ. Shell biorefinery: A comprehensive introduction. Green Energy Environ 2018;3(4):318–27. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gee.2018.07.007</u>.
- [43] Liu C, Wang G, Sui W, An L, Si C. Preparation and characterization of chitosan by a novel deacetylation approach using glycerol as green reaction solvent. ACS Sustain Chem Eng 2017;5(6):4690–8. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/acssuschemeng.7b00050</u>.
- [44] Aam BB, Heggset EB, Norberg AL, Sørlie M, Vårum KM, Eijsink VGH. Production of chitooligosaccharides and their potential applications in medicine. Mar Drugs 2010;8(5):1482–517. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/</u> md8051482.
- [45] Hamed I, Ozogul F, Regenstein J. Industrial applications of crustacean byproducts (chitin, chitosan, and chitooligosaccharides): A review. Trends Food Sci Technol 2016;48:40–50. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2015.11.007</u>.
- [46] Arbia W, Arbia L, Adour L, Amrane A. Chitin extraction from crustacean shells using biological methods- A review. Food Technol Biotechnol 2013;51:12–25. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1068/c11122</u>.
- [47] Sedaghat F, Yousefzadi M, Toiserkani H, Najafipour S. Bioconversion of shrimp waste *Penaeus merguiensis* using lactic acid fermentation: An alternative procedure for chemical extraction of chitin and chitosan. Int J Biol Macromol 2017;104:883–8. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2017.06.099</u>.
- [48] Doan CT, Tran TN, Nguyen VB, Vo TPK, Nguyen AD, Wang SL. Chitin extraction from shrimp waste by liquid fermentation using an alkaline proteaseproducing strain, *Brevibacillus parabrevis*. Int J Biol Macromol 2019;131:706–15. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/i.iibiomac.2019.03.117</u>.
- [49] Liu P, Liu S, Guo Na, Mao X, Lin H, Xue C, et al. Cofermentation of *Bacillus licheniformis* and *Gluconobacter oxydans* for chitin extraction from shrimp waste. Biochem Eng J 2014;91:10–5.
- [50] Saravanan A, Kumar PS, Yuvaraj D, Jeevanantham S, Aishwaria P, Gnanasri PB, et al. A review on extraction of polysaccharides from crustacean wastes and their environmental applications. Environl Res 2023;221:115306.
- [51] Bhunia B, Basak B, Dey A. A review on production of serine alkaline protease by *Bacillus spp.* J Biochem Technol 2012;3:448–57. , https://www. researchgate.net/publication/237006217.
- [52] Zhang H, Jin Y, Deng Y, Wang D, Zhao Y. Production of chitin from shrimp shell powders using Serratia marcescens B742 and Lactobacillus plantarum ATCC 8014 successive two-step fermentation. Carbohydr Res 2012;362:13–20. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carres.2012.09.011</u>.
- [53] Ghorbel-Bellaaj O, Hajji S, Younes I, Chaabouni M, Nasri M, Jellouli K. Optimization of chitin extraction from shrimp waste with *Bacillus pumilus* A1 using response surface methodology. Int J Biol Macromol 2013;61:243–50. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2013.07.001</u>.
- [54] Mathew GM, Huang CC, Sindhu R, Binod P, Sirohi R, Awsathi MK, et al. Enzymatic approaches in the bioprocessing of shellfish wastes. 3 Biotech 2021;11(8).
- [55] Fernandes P. Enzymes in fish and seafood processing. Front Bioeng Biotechnol 2016;4:59. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fbioe.2016.00059</u>.
- [56] Manni L, Ghorbel-Bellaaj O, Jellouli K, Younes I, Nasri M. Extraction and characterization of chitin, chitosan, and protein hydrolysates prepared from shrimp waste by treatment with crude protease from *Bacillus cereus* SV1. Appl Biochem Biotechnol 2010;162(2):345–57. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/</u> s12010-009-8846-y.
- [57] Younes I, Ghorbel-Bellaaj O, Nasri R, Chaabouni M, Rinaudo M, Nasri M. Chitin and chitosan preparation from shrimp shells using optimized enzymatic deproteinization. Process Biochem 2012;47(12):2032–9. doi: <u>https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.procbio.2012.07.017</u>.
- [58] Kaur K, Dattajirao V, Shrivastava V, Bhardwaj U. Isolation and characterization of chitosan-producing bacteria from beaches of Chennai, India. Enzyme Res 2012;2012:1–6.
- [59] Zhang H, Yun S, Song L, Zhang Y, Zhao Y. The preparation and characterization of chitin and chitosan under large-scale submerged fermentation level using shrimp by-products as substrate. Int J Biol Macromol 2017;96:334–9. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/i.jibiomac.2016.12.017.
- [60] Zhang H, Zhang W. Induction and Optimization of chitosanase production by Aspergillus fumigatus YT-1 using response surface methodology. Chem Biochem Eng Q 2013;27:335–45. , https://hrcak.srce.hr/108954.

- [61] Nisticò R. Aquatic-derived biomaterials for a sustainable future: A European opportunity. Resources 2017;6(4):65. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ resources6040065</u>.
- [62] Zhao D, Huang WC, Guo N, Zhang S, Xue C, Mao X. Two-step separation of chitin from shrimp shells using citric acid and deep eutectic solvents with the assistance of microwave. Polymer (Basel) 2019;11(3). doi: <u>https://doi.org/ 10.3390/polym11030409</u>.
- [63] Xu YL, Su LJ, Ye J, Zhang J. Optimization of ultrasonic-assisted desalinization of shrimp shell using response surface methodology. Food Res Dev 2019;40 (1):90–104. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3969/j.issn.1005-6521.2019.01.017</u>.
- [64] Yang H, Gözaydın G, Nasaruddin RR, Har JRG, Chen Xi, Wang X, et al. Toward the shell biorefinery: Processing crustacean shell waste using hot water and carbonic acid. ACS Sustain Chem Eng 2019;7(5):5532–42.
- [65] El Knidri H, El Khalfaouy R, Laajeb A, Addaou A, Lahsini A. Eco-friendly extraction and characterization of chitin and chitosan from the shrimp shell waste via microwave irradiation. Process Saf Environ 2016;104:395–405. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psep.2016.09.020.
- [66] Gawande MB, Shelke SN, Zboril R, Varma RS. Microwave-assisted chemistry: synthetic applications for rapid assembly of nanomaterials and organics. Acc Chem Res 2014;47(4):1338–48. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/ar400309b</u>.
- [67] Moseley JD, Kappe CO. Cheminform abstract: A critical assessment of the greenness and energy efficiency of microwave-assisted organic synthesis. Chem Inform 2011;42(32). doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/chin.201132259</u>.
- [68] Zhu YJ, Chen F. Microwave-assisted preparation of inorganic nanostructures in liquid phase. Chem Rev 2014;114(12):6462–555. doi: <u>https://doi.org/</u> 10.1021/cr400366s.
- [69] Prajapat AL, Gogate PR. Depolymerization of guar gum solution using different approaches based on ultrasound and microwave irradiations. Chem Eng Process 2015;88:1–9.
- [70] Valdez-Peña AU, Espinoza-Perez JD, Sandoval-Fabian GC, Balagurusamy N, Hernandez-Rivera A, De-la-Garza-Rodriguez IM, et al. Screening of industrial enzymes for deproteinization of shrimp head for chitin recovery. Food Sci Biotechnol 2010;19(2):553–7.
- [71] Ajavakom A, Supsvetson S, Somboot A, Sukwattanasinitt M. Products from microwave and ultrasonic wave assisted acid hydrolysis of chitin. Carbohydr Polym 2012;90(1):73–7. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2012.04.064</u>.
- [72] Petit C, Reynaud S, Desbrieres J. Amphiphilic derivatives of chitosan using microwave irradiation. Toward an eco-friendly process to chitosan derivatives. Carbohydr Polym 2015;116:26–33. doi: <u>https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.carbpol.2014.04.083</u>.
- [73] Nguyen TT, Zhang W, Barber AR, Su P, He S. Microwave-intensified enzymatic deproteinization of Australian rock lobster shells (*Jasus edwardsii*) for the efficient recovery of protein hydrolysate as food functional nutrients. Food Bioprocess Technol 2016;9:628–36. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11947-015-1657-y</u>.
- [74] Ali AMM, Kishimura H, Benjakul S. Extraction efficiency and characteristics of acid and pepsin soluble collagens from the skin of golden carp (*Probarbus Jullieni*) as affected by ultrasonication. Process Biochem 2018;66:237–44.
- [75] Pingret D, Fabiano-Tixier AS, Chemat F. Ultrasound-assisted extraction. RSC Green Chem 2013:89–112. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1039/9781849737579-00089.</u>
- [76] Vardanega R, Santos DT, Meireles MA. Intensification of bioactive compounds extraction from medicinal plants using ultrasonic irradiation. Pharmacogn Rev 2014;8(16):88–95. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.4103/0973-7847.134231</u>.
- [77] Majid I, Nayik GA, Nanda V, Yildiz F. Ultrasonication and food technology: A review. Cogent Food Agr 2015;1(1):1071022.
- [78] Yan N, Yang H, Chen X. Waste-to-value: An integrated economic strategy for waste shell fractionation. SG10201704416V, 2017.
- [79] Tolesa LD, Gupta BS, Lee MJ. The chemistry of ammonium-based ionic liquids in depolymerization process of lignin. J Mol Liq 2017;248:227–34. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molliq.2017.10.054.
- [80] Morais ES, Lopes AMdC, Freire MG, Freire CSR, Coutinho JAP, Silvestre AJD. Use of ionic liquids and deep eutectic solvents in polysaccharides dissolution and extraction processes towards sustainable biomass valorization. Molecules 2020;25(16):3652. doi: <u>https://doi.org/</u> 10.3390/molecules25163652.
- [81] Setoguchi T, Kato T, Yamamoto K, Kadokawa JI. Facile production of chitin from crab shells using ionic liquid and citric acid. Int J Biol Macromol 2012;50 (3):861–4. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2011.11.007</u>.
- [82] Tolesa LD, Gupta BS, Lee MJ. Chitin and chitosan production from shrimp shells using ammonium-based ionic liquids. Int J Biol Macromol 2019;130:818–26. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2019.03.018</u>.
- [83] Paiva A, Craveiro R, Aroso I, Martins M, Reis RL, Duarte ARC. Natural deep eutectic solvents- Solvents for the 21st century. ACS Sustain Chem Eng 2014;2(5):1063-71. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/sc500096j.</u>
- [84] Lu W, Alam MA, Pan Y, Wu J, Wang Z, Yuan Z. A new approach of microalgal biomass pretreatment using deep eutectic solvents for enhanced lipid recovery for biodiesel production. Bioresour Technol 2016;218:123–8. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2016.05.120.
- [85] Zhou P, Li J, Yan T, Wang X, Huang J, Kuang Z, et al. Selectivity of deproteinization and demineralization using natural deep eutectic solvents for production of insect chitin (*Hermetia illucens*). Carbohydr Polym 2019;225:115255.
- [86] Jakubowska E, Gierszewska M, Nowaczyk J, Olewnik-Kruszkowska E. The role of a deep eutectic solvent in changes of physicochemical and antioxidative

### Journal of Advanced Research xxx (xxxx) xxx

properties of chitosan-based films. Carbohydr Polym 2021;255:117527. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2020.117527.

- [87] Yuan Y, Hong S, Lian H, Zhang K, Liimatainen H. Comparison of acidic deep eutectic solvents in production of chitin nanocrystals. Carbohydr Polym 2020;236:116095. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2020.116095</u>.
- [88] Choi YH, van Spronsen J, Dai Y, Verberne M, Hollmann F, Arends IWCE, et al. Are natural deep eutectic solvents the missing link in understanding cellular metabolism and physiology? Plant Physiol 2011;156(4):1701–5.
- [89] Dai Y, Witkamp GJ, Verpoorte R, Choi YH. Natural deep eutectic solvents as a new extraction media for phenolic metabolites in *Carthamus tinctorius* L. Anal Chem 2013;85(13):6272–8. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/ac400432p</u>.
- [90] Huang WC, Zhao D, Guo N, Xue C, Mao X. Green and facile production of chitin from crustacean shells using a natural deep eutectic solvent. J Agric Food Chem 2018;66(45):11897–901. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/</u> acs.jafc.8b03847.
- [91] Wang Y, Yang Y, Wang R, Zhu Y, Yang P, Lin Z, et al. Efficient extraction of chitin from crustacean waste via a novel ternary natural deep eutectic solvents. Carbohydr Polym 2022;286:119281.
- [92] Lv J, Lv X, Ma M, Oh DH, Jiang Z, Fu X. Chitin and chitin-based biomaterials: A review of advances in processing and food applications. Carbohydr Polym 2023;299:120142. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2022.120142</u>.
- [93] Han XM, Wu XH, Li WY, Sun YD, Sang YX, Sun JL. Application of electrolyzed water in extracting chitin from shrimp shell. Food Res Dev 2019;40(16):51–7. http://www.tjfood.com.cn.
- [94] Nowacki K, Stępniak I, Machałowski T, Wysokowski M, Petrenko I, Schimpf C, et al. Electrochemical method for isolation of chitinous 3D scaffolds from cultivated *Aplysina aerophoba* marine demosponge and its biomimetic application. Appl Phys A 2020;126(5). doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00339-020-03533-2</u>.
- [95] Karagozlu MZ, Kim SK. Chapter Twelve Anticancer effects of chitin and chitosan derivatives. In: Kim S-K. Adv Food Nutr Res 2014;72:215-25. Doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-800269-8.00012-9.
- [96] Dave U, Somanader E, Baharlouei P, Pham L, Rahman A. Applications of chitin in medical, environmental and agricultural industries. J Mar Sci Eng 2021;9:1173. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/imse9111173</u>.
- [97] Global Info Research. Global chitosan derivatives market 2019 by manufacturers, regions, type and application, forecast to 2024- Market study report. Global Info Research 136; 2019. URL https:// www.marketandresearch.biz/report/91384/global-chitosan-derivativesmarket-2019-by-manufacturers-regions-type-and-application-forecast-to-2024-91384.
- [98] Shahrajabian MH, Chaski C, Polyzos N, Tzortzakis N, Petropoulos SA. Sustainable agriculture systems in vegetable production using chitin and chitosan as plant biostimulants. Biomolecules 2021;11(6). doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/biom11060819</u>.
- [99] Katiyar D, Hemantaranjan A, Singh B, Bhanu A. A future perspective in crop protection: chitosan and its oligosaccharides. Adv Plants Agric Res 2014;1 (1):23–30. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.15406/apar.2014.01.00006</u>.
- [100] Malerba M, Cerana R. Chitosan effects on plant systems. Int J Mol Sci 2016;17 (7). doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms17070996</u>.
- [101] Sharp RG. A review of the applications of chitin and its derivatives in agriculture to modify plant-microbial interactions and improve crop yields. Agronomy 2013;3(4):757–93. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/</u> agronomy3040757.
- [102] Fan Z, Wang L, Qin Y, Li P. Activity of chitin/chitosan/chitosan oligosaccharide against plant pathogenic nematodes and potential modes of application in agriculture: A review. Carbohydr Polym 2023;306:120592. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/i.carbpol.2023.120592</u>.
- [103] Cabrera JC, Boland A, Cambier P, Frettinger P, Van Cutsem P. Chitosan oligosaccharides modulate the supramolecular conformation and the biological activity of oligogalacturonides in *Arabidopsis*. Glycobiology 2010;20(6):775–86. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/glycob/cwq034</u>.
- [104] Shamshina JL, Kelly A, Oldham T, Rogers RD. Agricultural uses of chitin polymers. Environ Chem Lett 2020;18(1):53–60. doi: <u>https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s10311-019-00934-5</u>.
- [105] Morin-Crini N, Lichtfouse E, Torri G, Crini G. Applications of chitosan in food, pharmaceuticals, medicine, cosmetics, agriculture, textiles, pulp and paper, biotechnology, and environmental chemistry. Environ Chem Lett 2019;17 (4):1667–92. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10311-019-00904-x</u>.
- [106] Muley AB, Singhal RS. Extension of postharvest shelf life of strawberries (Fragaria ananassa) using a coating of chitosan-whey protein isolate conjugate. Food Chem 2020;329:127213. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/ i.foodchem.2020.127213</u>.
- [107] Ali A, Zahid N, Manickam S, Siddiqui Y, Alderson PG. Double layer coatings: A new technique for maintaining physico-chemical characteristics and antioxidant properties of dragon fruit during storage. Food Bioproc Tech 2014;7(8):2366–74. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11947-013-1224-3</u>.
- [108] Khaliq G, Mohamed M, Ding P, Mohd Ghazali H. Storage behaviour and quality responses of mango (*Mangifera indica* L.) fruit treated with chitosan and gum arabic coatings during cold storage conditions. Int Food Res J 2016; 23: 141-8. URL: http://www.ifrj.upm.edu.my.
- [109] Maqbool M. A combination of gum arabic and chitosan can control anthracnose caused by *Colletotrichum musae* and enhance the shelf-life of banana fruit. J Hortic Sci Biotech 2010; 85(5): 432–6. Doi: 10.1080/ 14620316.2010.11512693.

- [110] Maqbool M, Ali A, Alderson P, Zahid N. Controlling postharvest anthracnose of banana using novel edible composite coatings by stimulating defencerelated enzymes. Acta Hortic 2013;1012:639–44. doi: <u>https://doi.org/ 10.17660/ActaHortic.2013.1012.86</u>.
- [111] Zahid N, Maqbool M, Siddiqui Y, Manickam S, Ali A. Regulation of inducible enzymes and suppression of anthracnose using submicron chitosan dispersions. Sci Hortic 2015;193:381–8. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/ i.scienta.2015.07.014</u>.
- [112] Egusa M, Parada R, Aklog YF, Ifuku S, Kaminaka H. Nanofibrillation enhances the protective effect of crab shells against Fusarium wilt disease in tomato. Int J Biol Macromol 2019;128:22–7. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ijbiomac.2019.01.088</u>.
- [113] Huang H, Liao D, Zou Y, Chi H. The effects of chitosan supplementation on body weight and body composition: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Critl Rev Food Sci Nutr 2020;60 (11):1815–25. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2019.1602822</u>.
- [114] Rameshthangam P, Solairaj D, Arunachalam G, Ramasamy P, Markovic J. Chitin and chitinases: Biomedical and environmental applications of chitin and its derivatives. J Enzymes 2018;1(1):20–43.
- [115] Peter S, Lyczko N, Gopakumar D, Maria HJ, Nzihou A, Thomas S. Chitin and chitosan based composites for energy and environmental applications: A review. Waste Biomass Valori 2021;12(9):4777–804. doi: <u>https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s12649-020-01244-6</u>.
- [116] Vidal RRL, Moraes JS. Removal of organic pollutants from wastewater using chitosan: A literature review. Int J Environ Sci Te 2019;16(3):1741–54. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13762-018-2061-8</u>.
- [117] Picos-Corrales LA, Sarmiento-Sánchez JI, Ruelas-Leyva JP, Crini G, Hermosillo-Ochoa E, Gutierrez-Montes JA. Environment-friendly approach toward the treatment of raw agricultural wastewater and river water via flocculation using chitosan and bean straw flour as bioflocculants. ACS Omega 2020;5 (8):3943–51.
- [118] Anastopoulos I, Bhatnagar A, Bikiaris DN, Kyzas GZ. Chitin adsorbents for toxic metals: A review. Int J Mol Sci 2017;18(1). doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijms18010114</u>.
- [119] Sirajudheen P, Poovathumkuzhi NC, Vigneshwaran S, Chelaveettil BM, Meenakshi S. Applications of chitin and chitosan based biomaterials for the adsorptive removal of textile dyes from water - A comprehensive review. Carbohydr Polym 2021;273:118604. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/</u> i.carbpol.2021.118604.
- [120] Pathiraja IK. Removal of acid yellow 25 Dye onto chitin extracted from waste crab legs and study of Adsorption Isotherms and kinetics of AY25 Dye adsorption. United States-Illinois: Southern Illinois University at Edwardsville; 2014. URL https://spark.siue.edu/siue\_fac.
- [121] Aranaz I, Acosta N, Civera C, Elorza B, Mingo J, Castro C, et al. Cosmetics and cosmeceutical applications of chitin, chitosan and their derivatives. Polymers 2018;10(2):213.
- [122] Kulka K, Sionkowska A. Chitosan based materials in cosmetic applications: A review. Molecules 2023; 28(4): 1817. Doi: 10.3390/molecules28041817.
- [123] Atkinson J, Mondala A, Senger YDS, Al-Mubarak R, Young B, Pekarovic J, et al. Chitosan as a paperboard coating additive for use in HVAC (heating, ventilation and air conditioning) applications. Cellul Chem Technol 2017;51:477–81.
- [124] Elamri A, Zdiri K, Hamdaoui M, Harzallah O. Chitosan: A biopolymer for textile processes and products. Text Res J 2022; 93(2): 004051752211273. Doi: 10.1177/00405175221127315.
- [125] Zhou CE, Kan CW, Sun C, Du J, Xu C. A review of chitosan textile applications. AATCC J Res 2019;6(1):8–14. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.14504/ajr.6.S1.2</u>.
- [126] Agusnar H, Nainggolan I, Sukirman. Mechanical properties of paper from oil palm pulp treated with chitosan from horseshoe crab. Adv Environ Biol 2013;7(12):3857–60., https://www.aensiweb.com/aeb/2013/3857.
  [127] S H, M H, M A, E K. The effect of chitosan on physical and mechanical
- [127] S H, M H, M A, E K. The effect of chitosan on physical and mechanical properties of paper. J Chem Eng Mater Sci 2016;7(1):1–10.
- [128] Ali NF, El-Mohamedy RSR. Microbial decolourization of textile waste water. J Saudi Chem Soc 2012;16(2):117–23. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jscs.2010.11.005</u>.
- [129] Wang K, Zhao L, He B. Chitosan/montmorillonite coatings for the fabrication of food-safe greaseproof paper. Polymer 2021;13(10). doi: <u>https://doi.org/</u> 10.3390/polym13101607.
- [130] Song Z, Li G, Guan F, Liu W. Application of chitin/chitosan and their derivatives in the papermaking industry. Polymer (Basel) 2018;10(4). doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/polym10040389.
- [131] Wang W, Meng Q, Li Q, Liu J, Zhou M, Jin Z, et al. Chitosan derivatives and their application in biomedicine. Int J Molr Sci 2020;21(2):487. doi: <u>https:// doi.org/10.3390/ijms21020487</u>.
- [132] Ahmad SI, Ahmad R, Khan MS, Kant R, Shahid S, Gautam L, et al. Chitin and its derivatives: Structural properties and biomedical applications. Int J Biol Macromol 2020;164:526–39.
- [133] Diban N, Stamatialis D. Polymeric hollow fiber membranes for bioartificial organs and tissue engineering applications. J Chem Technol Biot 2014;89 (5):633–43. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jctb.4300</u>.
- [134] Islam S, Bhuiyan MAR, Islam MN. Chitin and chitosan: Structure, properties and applications in biomedical engineering. J Polym Environ 2017;25 (3):854-66. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10924-016-0865-5</u>.
- [135] Baharlouei P, Rahman A. Chitin and chitosan: Prospective biomedical applications in drug delivery, cancer treatment, and wound healing. Mar Drugs 2022;20(7):460. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/md20070460</u>.

### Journal of Advanced Research xxx (xxxx) xxx

- [136] Verma ML, Kumar S, Das A, Randhawa JS, Chamundeeswari M. Chitin and chitosan-based support materials for enzyme immobilization and biotechnological applications. Environ Chem Lett 2020;18(2):315–23. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10311-019-00942-5.
- [137] Thomas D, Thomas S. Chemical modification of chitosan and its biomedical application. In: Dufresne A, Thomas S, Pothen LA, editors. Biopolymer Nanocomposites: Processing, Properties, and Applications. Wiley; 2013. p. 33–51.
- [138] Wysokowski M, Petrenko I, Stelling A, Stawski D, Jesionowski T, Ehrlich H. Poriferan chitin as a versatile template for extreme biomimetics. Polymer 2015;7:235–65. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/polym7020235</u>.
- [139] Arancibia MY, Alemán A, Calvo MM, López-Caballero ME, Montero P, Gómez-Guillén MC. Antimicrobial and antioxidant chitosan solutions enriched with active shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*) waste materials. Food Hydrocoll 2014;35:710–7. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodhyd.2013.08.026</u>.
- [140] Barrento S, Marques A, Teixeira B, Mendes R, Bandarra N, Vaz-Pires P, et al. Chemical composition, cholesterol, fatty acid and amino acid in two populations of brown crab *Cancer pagurus*: Ecological and human health implications. J Food Compos Anal 2010;23(7):716–25.
- [141] JeeYin C, Azwady AAN, Rusea G, Noormasshela UA, Shaziera AGN, Azleen AA, et al. The availability of astaxanthin from shrimp shell wastes through microbial fermentations, *Aeromonas hydrophila* and cell disruptions. Int J Agric Biol 2014;16:277–84. , http://psasir.upm.edu.my/id/eprint/35635.
- [142] Sun J, Mao X. An environmental friendly process for Antarctic krill (Euphausia superba) utilization using fermentation technology. J Clean Prod 2016;127:618–23. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.04.020</u>.
- [143] Nasri R, Abdelhedi O, Nasri M, Jridi M. Fermented protein hydrolysates: biological activities and applications. Curr Opin Food Sci 2022;43:120–7. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cofs.2021.11.006.
- [144] Dun Y, Li Y, Xu J, Hu Y, Zhang C, Liang Y, et al. Simultaneous fermentation and hydrolysis to extract chitin from crayfish shell waste. Int J Biol Macromol 2019;123:420–6.
- [145] Djellouli M, López-Caballero ME, Arancibia MY, Karam N, Martínez-Alvarez O. Antioxidant and antimicrobial enhancement by reaction of protein hydrolysates derived from shrimp by-products with glucosamine. Waste and Biomass Valori 2020;11(6):2491–505.
- [146] Cao W, Tian S, Wang H, Zhang C, Yuan J. Release principle of peptides and amino acids during the autolysis of shrimp head from *Litopenaeus vannamei* after UV-C irradiation stress. Food Sci Nutr 2020;8(1):170–8. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/fsn3.1288</u>.
- [147] De Silva M, Senaarachchi WARK. Efficiency of biotransformation of shellfish waste to carotenoprotein by autolysis and crab-shrimp endo-enzymes. J Aquat Food Prod Technol 2021;30(4):526–34. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/ 10498850.2021.1900967</u>.
- [148] Ghorbel-Bellaaj O, Jellouli K, Maalej H. Shrimp processing by-products protein hydrolysates: Evaluation of antioxidant activity and application in biomass and proteases production. Biocatal Biotransfor 2017;35(4):287–97.
- [149] Idowu AT, Igiehon OO, Idowu S, Olatunde OO, Benjakul S. Bioactivity potentials and general applications of fish protein hydrolysates. Int J Pept Res Ther 2021;27(1):109–18. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10989-020-10071-1</u>.
- [150] Chalamaiah M, Yu W, Wu J. Immunomodulatory and anticancer protein hydrolysates (peptides) from food proteins: A review. Food Chem 2018;245:205–22. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2017.10.087</u>.
- [151] Kim SB, Yoon NY, Shim KB, Lim CW. Antioxidant and angiotensin I-converting enzyme inhibitory activities of Northern shrimp (*Pandalus borealis*) byproducts hydrolysate by enzymatic hydrolysis. Fish Aquatic Sci 2016;19 (1):29. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s41240-016-0028-6</u>.
- [152] Jiang W, Hu S, Li S, Liu Y. Biochemical and antioxidant properties of peptidic fraction generated from crab (*Portunus trituberculatus*) shells by enzymatic hydrolysis. Int J Food Sci Tech 2017;52(11):2479–88. doi: <u>https://doi.org/</u> 10.1111/jifs.13533.
- [153] Abreu ADS, De Souza MM, Da Rocha M, Wasielesky WF, Prentice C. Functional properties of white shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*) by-products protein recovered by isoelectric solubilization/ precipitation. J Aquat Food Prod Technol 2019;28(6):649–57. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/</u> 10498850.2019.1628151.
- [154] Matak KE, Tahergorabi R, Jaczynski J. A review: Protein isolates recovered by isoelectric solubilization/precipitation processing from muscle food byproducts as a component of nutraceutical foods. Food Res Int 2015;77:697–703. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2015.05.048</u>.
- [155] Gehring CK, Gigliotti JC, Moritz JS, Tou JC, Jaczynski J. Functional and nutritional characteristics of proteins and lipids recovered by isoelectric processing of fish by-products and low-value fish: A review. Food Chem 2011;124(2):422–31. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.</u> 2010.06.078.
- [156] Camargo TR, Mantoan P, Ramos P, Monserrat JM, Prentice C, Fernandes CC, et al. Bioactivity of the protein hydrolysates obtained from the most abundant crustacean bycatch. Mar Biotechnol 2021;23(6):881–91.
- [157] Jabeur F, Mechri S, Mensi F, Gharbi I, Naser YB, Kriaa M, et al. Extraction and characterization of chitin, chitosan, and protein hydrolysate from the invasive Pacific blue crab, *Portunus segnis* (Forskål, 1775) having potential biological activities. Environ Sci Pollut Res 2022;29(24):36023–39.
- [158] He S, Nguyen TT, Su P, Zhang W. Protein hydrolysates produced from rock lobster (*Jasus edwardsii*) Head: Eemulsifying capacity and food safety. Food Sci Nutr 2016;4(6):869–77. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/fsn3.352</u>.

Z. Zhang, Z. Ma, L. Song et al.

- [159] De Holanda HD, Netto FM. Recovery of components from shrimp (*Xiphopenaeus kroyeri*) processing waste by enzymatic hydrolysis. J Food Sci 2006;71(5):C298–303. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-3841.2006.00040</u>.
- [160] Lv S, Xie S, Liang Y, Xu L, Hu L, Li H, et al. Comprehensive lipidomic analysis of the lipids extracted from freshwater fish bones and crustacean shells. Food Sci Nutr 2022;10(3):723–30.
- [161] Treyvaud Amiguet V, Kramp KL, Mao JinQin, McRae C, Goulah A, Kimpe LE, et al. Supercritical carbon dioxide extraction of polyunsaturated fatty acids from Northern shrimp (*Pandalus borealis Kreyer*) processing by-products. Food Chem 2012;130(4):853–8.
- [162] Bastiaens L, Soetemans L, D'Hondt E, Elst K. Sources of chitin and chitosan and their isolation. Chitin and Chitosan 2019:1–34. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ 9781119450467.ch1</u>.
- [163] Persia Jothy T, Rajesh Kannan R, Subramoniam T. Lipid and carotenoid metabolism in the developing embryos of the intertidal anomuran crab, *Emerita asiatica* (Milne Edwards). Inverteb Reprod Dev 2019;63(3):135–45. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07924259.2019.1608325</u>.
- [164] Albalat A, Collard A, Brucem C, Coates CJ, Fox CJ. Physiological condition, short-term survival, and predator avoidance behavior of discarded Norway lobsters (*Nephrops norvegicus*). J Shellfish Res 2016;35(4):1053–65. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.2983/035.035.0428</u>.
- [165] Balzano M, Pacetti D, Lucci P, Fiorini D, Frega NG. Bioactive fatty acids in mantis shrimp, crab and caramote prawn: Their content and distribution among the main lipid classes. J Food Compost Anal 2017;59:88–94. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfca.2017.01.013.
- [166] Sila A, Ghlissi Z, Kamoun Z, Makni M, Nasri M, Bougatef A, et al. Astaxanthin from shrimp by-products ameliorates nephropathy in diabetic rats. Eur J Nutr 2015;54(2):301–7.
- [167] Ambati RR, Phang S-M, Ravi S, Aswathanarayana RG. Astaxanthin: Sources, extraction, stability, biological activities and its commercial applications - A review. Mar Drugs 2014;12(1):128–52. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/</u> md12010128.
- [168] Hou Y, Shavandi A, Carne A, Bekhit AA, Ng TB, Cheung RCF, et al. Marine shells: Potential opportunities for extraction of functional and healthpromoting materials. Crit Rev Environ Sci Technol 2016;46(11-12):1047–116.
- [169] Takeungwongtrakul S, Benjakul S, Santoso J, Trilaksani W, Nurilmala M. Extraction and stability of carotenoid-containing lipids from hepatopancreas of Pacific white shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*). J Food Process Preserv 2015;39(1):10–8. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jfpp.12203</u>.
- [170] Zhao T, Yan X, Sun L, Yang T, Hu X, He Z, et al. Research progress on extraction, biological activities and delivery systems of natural astaxanthin. Trends Food Sci Technol 2019;91:354–61.
- [171] Routray W, Dave D, Cheema SK, Ramakrishnan VV, Pohling J. Biorefinery approach and environment-friendly extraction for sustainable production of astaxanthin from marine wastes. Crit Rev Biotechnol 2019;39(4):469–88. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07388551.2019.1573798</u>.
- [172] Júnior MRM, Leite AV, Dragano NRV. Supercritical fluid extraction and stabilization of phenolic compounds from natural sources - Review (supercritical extraction and stabilization of phenolic compounds). Open Chem Eng J 2010;4(1):51–60. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.2174/</u> 1874123101004020051.
- [173] Ahmadkelayeh S, Hawboldt K. Extraction of lipids and astaxanthin from crustacean by-products: A review on supercritical CO<sub>2</sub> extraction. Trends Food Sci Technol 2020;103:94–108. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j. tifs.2020.07.016</u>.
- [174] Nguyen TT, Zhang W, Barber AR, Su P, He S. Significant Enrichment of polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) in the lipids extracted by supercritical CO<sub>2</sub> from the livers of Australian rock lobsters (*Jasus edwardsii*). J Agricultural and Food Chem 2015;63(18):4621–8. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/</u> jf5059396.
- [175] Sarkis JR, Boussetta N, Tessaro IC, Marczak LDF, Vorobiev E. Application of pulsed electric fields and high voltage electrical discharges for oil extraction from sesame seeds. J Food Eng 2015;153:20–7. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ifoodeng.2014.12.003</u>.
- [176] Zbinden MDA, Sturm BSM, Nord RD, Carey WJ, Moore D, Shinogle H, et al. Pulsed electric field (PEF) as an intensification pretreatment for greener solvent lipid extraction from microalgae. Biotechnol Bioeng 2013;110 (6):1605–15.
- [177] Donsì F, Ferrari G, Pataro G. Applications of pulsed electric field treatments for the enhancement of mass transfer from vegetable tissue. Food Eng Rev 2010;2(2):109–30. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12393-010-9015-3</u>.
- [178] Gulzar S, Benjakul S. Impact of pulsed electric field pretreatment on yield and quality of lipid extracted from cephalothorax of Pacific white shrimp (*Litopenaeus vannamei*) by ultrasound-assisted process. Int J Food Sci Technol 2020;55(2):619–30. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/iifs.14316</u>.
- [179] Gulzar S, Benjakul S. Ultrasound waves increase the yield and carotenoid content of lipid extracted from cephalothorax of Pacific white shrimp

Journal of Advanced Research xxx (xxxx) xxx

(Litopenaeus vannamei). Eur J Lipid Sci Technol 2018;120(5):1700495. doi: https://doi.org/10.1002/ejlt.201700495.

- [180] Gulzar S, Benjakul S. Impact of pretreatment and atmosphere on quality of lipids extracted from cephalothorax of Pacific white shrimp by ultrasonic assisted process. Food Chem 2020;309:125732. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/ i.foodchem.2019.125732</u>.
- [181] Sinthusamran S, Benjakul S, Kijroongrojana K, Prodpran T, Agustini TW. Yield and chemical composition of lipids extracted from solid residues of protein hydrolysis of Pacific white shrimp cephalothorax using ultrasound- assisted extraction. Food Biosci 2018;26:169–76. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j. fbio.2018.10.009</u>.
- [182] De Aguiar Saldanha Pinheiro AC, Martí-Quijal FJ, Barba FJ, Tappi S, Rocculi P. Innovative non-thermal technologies for recovery and valorization of valueadded products from crustacean processing by-products - An opportunity for a circular economy approach. Foods 2021;10(9):2030.
- [183] Köhler A, Sarkkinen E, Tapola N, Niskanen T, Bruheim I. Bioavailability of fatty acids from krill oil, krill meal and fish oil in healthy subjects - A randomized, single-dose, cross-over trial. Lipids Health Dis 2015;14:19. doi: <u>https://doi. org/10.1186/s12944-015-0015-4</u>.
- [184] Raatz SK, Bibus DM. Preface. In: Raatz SK, Bibus DM, editors. Fish and fish oil in health and disease prevention. San Diego: Academic Press; 2016. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-802844-5.00037-3</u>.
- [185] He Y, Li J, Kodali S, Chen B, Guo Z. Rationale behind the near-ideal catalysis of Candida antarctica lipase A (CAL-A) for highly concentrating ω-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids into monoacylglycerols. Food Chem 2017;219:230–9. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.09.149</u>.
- [186] Guu T-W, Mischoulon D, Sarris J, Hibbeln J, McNamara R, Hamazaki K, et al. International society for nutritional psychiatry research practice guidelines for Omega-3 fatty acids in the treatment of major depressive disorder. Psychother Psychosom 2019;88(5):263–73.
- [187] Leineweber CG, Pietzner A, Zhang IW, Blessin UB, Rothe M, Schott E, et al. Assessment of the effect of sorafenib on omega-6 and omega-3 epoxyeicosanoid formation in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Int J Mol Sci 2020;21(5):1875.
- [188] Maoka T. Carotenoids as natural functional pigments. J Nat Med 2020;74 (1):1-16. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11418-019-01364-x</u>.
- [189] Mezzomo N, Ferreira SRS. Carotenoids functionality, sources, and processing by supercritical technology: A review. J Chem 2016;2016:3164312. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/3164312</u>.
- [190] Tominaga K, Hongo N, Karato M, Yamashita E. Cosmetic benefits of astaxanthin on humans subjects. Acta Biochim Pol 2012;59(1):43-7. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.18388/abp.2012\_2168</u>.
- [191] Davinelli S, Nielsen ME, Scapagnini G. Astaxanthin in skin health, repair, and disease: A comprehensive review. Nutrients 2018;10(4). doi: <u>https://doi.org/ 10.3390/nu10040522</u>.
- [192] Lordan S, Ross RP, Stanton C. Marine bioactives as functional food ingredients: potential to reduce the incidence of chronic diseases. Mar Drugs 2011;9(6):1056–100. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/md9061056</u>.
- [193] Aneesh PA, Ajeeshkumar KK, Lekshmi RGK, Anandan R, Ravishankar CN, Mathew S. Bioactivities of astaxanthin from natural sources, augmenting its biomedical potential: A review. Trends Food Sci Technol 2022;125:81–90. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/i.tifs.2022.05.004.
- [194] Ahmed NM, Fathi AM, Mohamed MG, Abd El-Gawad WM. Evaluation of new core-shell pigments on the anticorrosive performance of coated reinforced concrete steel. Prog Org Coat 2020;140:105530. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/ i.porgcoat.2019.105530</u>.
- [195] Aklog YF, Egusa M, Kaminaka H, Izawa H, Morimoto M, Saimoto H, et al. Protein/CaCO<sub>3</sub>/chitin nanofiber complex prepared from crab shells by simple mechanical treatment and its effect on plant growth. Int J Mol Sci 2016;17 (10):1600. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms17101600</u>.
  [196] Gbenebor OP, Adeosun SO, Lawal GI, Jun S. Role of CaCO3 in the
- [196] Gbenebor OP, Adeosun SO, Lawal GI, Jun S. Role of CaCO3 in the physicochemical properties of crustacean-sourced structural polysaccharides. Mater Chem Phys 2016;184:203–9. doi: <u>https://doi.org/</u> 10.1016/j.matchemphys.2016.09.043.
- [197] Dechapinan S, Judprasong K, on-nom N, Tangsuphoom N.. Calcium from Pacific white shrimp (*Litopeneaus vannamei*) shells: Properties and function as fortificant in soy milk. Food Appl Biosci J 2017;5:176–95. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.14456/fabj.2017.15</u>.
- [198] Hua KH, Wang HC, Chung RS, Hsu JC. Calcium carbonate nanoparticles can enhance plant nutrition and insect pest tolerance. J Pest Sci 2015;40 (4):208–13. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1584/ipestics.D15-025</u>.
- [199] Etemadian Y, Shabanpour B, Sadeghi Mahoonak AR, Shabani A, Alami M. Cryoprotective effects of polyphosphates on *Rutilus frisii* kutum fillets during ice storage. Food Chem 2011;129(4):1544–51. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/ i.foodchem.2011.06.005</u>.
- [200] Wagutu AW, Machunda R, Jande YAC. Crustacean derived calcium phosphate systems: Application in defluoridation of drinking water in East African rift valley. J Hazard Mater 2018;347:95–105. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ihazmat.2017.12.049</u>.



**Zuying Zhang Ph.D.** *Lecturer, Faculty of Zhejiang Agriculture and Forestry University, Hangzhou, China* Specializing in post-harvest biology of horticultural products, economic agroforestry products, storage and processing of forest speciality products, mainly including the formation and change regulation of nutritional quality of agroforestry products, such as aroma, flavour, oils, proteins, amino acids, etc. B.S. degree of horticulture from Huazhong Agricultural University (HZAU) from 2011-2015, and a double-degree of English from Huazhong University of Science and Technology (HUST) in 2012-2014. Zuying Zhang obtained her Doctor of

Fruit Science from Zhejiang University (ZJU) in 2020. From 2020 to now, Zuying Zhang has been working in the School of Forestry and Biotechnology of Zhejiang Agriculture and Forestry University (ZAFU), where she also undertakes the teaching of the undergraduate general course "Basic Biochemistry" in biopharmaceuticals and other majors.

Zuying Zhang has published many academic papers in Plant Biotechnology Journal, Plant Physiology, Food chemistry, Frontiers in Plant Science and other journals as the first author and corresponding author.



Zhenmin Ma Ph.D. student Faculty of Zhejiang Agriculture and Forestry University, Hangzhou, China Involving in researching on post-harvest biology of horticultural products, molecular physiological mechanisms of plant resistance to abiotic stress, and important quality regulation mechanisms of agroforestry products, which include the biosynthesis and regulation in bioactive components such as flavonoids, amino acids, terpenoids and catechins of agroforestry products. Her current research lies at the metabolic regulation mechanism and biosynthesis of functional polyphenols. Zhenmin Ma received the Bachelor's degree in Agriculture from

Zhejiang Agriculture and Forestry University (ZAFU) in 2019. From 2019 to now, Zhenmin Ma has been pursuing a Ph.D. degree in Agriculture in Zhejiang Agriculture and Forestry University (ZAFU).

Zhenmin Ma has published several academic papers in Food chemistry, Frontiers in Plant Science and other journals as the Co-first author and co-author.



Lili Song Ph.D. Professor, Faculty of Zhejiang Agriculture and Forestry University, Hangzhou, China Focusing on the common key technological bottlenecks constraining the development of the economic forestry industry, Lili Song has long been engaged in the research on the basic theories and applied technologies of post-harvest storage, quality control and processing of agricultural and forestry products, and the mining and functional evaluation of health function factors. Lili Song has been working on post-harvest biology of agroforestry products since 2003 and is well trained in plant physiology, biochemistry and molecular biology systems. Lili Song

obtained her Doctor of Science degree from the South China Botanical Garden of the Chinese Academy of Sciences in 2006. After her PhD graduation, Lili Song worked in

### Journal of Advanced Research xxx (xxxx) xxx

the Institute of Food Science, Zhejiang Academy of Agricultural Sciences, while going to the University of Melbourne, Australia, as a visiting scholar. Since 2014present, Lili Song has been working at Zhejiang Agriculture and Forestry University and became a professor in 2017.

Lili Song has published more than 50 SCI papers in high level journals such as Nature Communications, Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition, Journal of Advanced Research, New Phytologist, Plant Physiology, Food Chemistry, etc. as first/corresponding author.



Mohamed A. Farag, Ph.D. TWAS fellow, Alexander von Humboldt fellow Professor, Faculty of Pharmacy, Cairo, Egypt Managing editor Journal of Advanced Research Specializing in metabolomics, natural products chemistry, and plant biochemistry, Mohamed A. Farag completed his PhD at Texas Tech University, USA, in 2003. In 2005, after spending time as a postdoctoral fellow at The Samuel Noble Foundation, USA, and the James Graham Brown Cancer Center, USA, he became assistant professor in 2005 at the Faculty of Pharmacy, Cairo University, Egypt. Since 2009, Dr Farag has been working as a part time visiting professor at the Technical

University of Munich, Germany, to participate in teaching plant metabolomics and chemomterics modelling for master students, and in 2009-2010 he held the Alexander von Humboldt fellowship at the Leibniz Institute for Plant Biochemistry, Germany. Dr Farag now works full time as a professor at the Pharmacognosy Department within the Faculty of Pharmacy, Cairo University where his research work focuses primarily around applying innovative biochemical technologies (metabolomics) to help answer complex biological questions in medicine, herbal drugs analysis and agriculture. Dr. Farag has been recognized with several awards, including Abd el Hameed Shoman award (2016), Egypt Higher State Incentive Award (2012), Cairo University Incentive Award (2009), TWAS award in science diplomacy (2014), and the Mass Spectroscopy Performance Award, TTU, USA (2004). For his highly cited publications with close to 9000 citations and an H index of 47 https://scholar.google.com/citations?user=nWjY6yoAAAAJ&hl=en&oi=ao, Dr. Farag was selected as a top researcher in the field of plant biology in Africa by the American society of plant biology, USA. Dr. Farag is a current TWAS fellow in Agriculture from Egypt. https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Mohamed\_Farag6